Wilfrid Laurier University

Scholars Commons @ Laurier

Theses and Dissertations (Comprehensive)

2021

Park Agency Social Media Communication During the COVID-19 Crisis

Raluca Oprean opre8210@mylaurier.ca

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholars.wlu.ca/etd

Part of the Environmental Studies Commons, Human Geography Commons, and the Nature and Society Relations Commons

Recommended Citation

Oprean, Raluca, "Park Agency Social Media Communication During the COVID-19 Crisis" (2021). *Theses and Dissertations (Comprehensive)*. 2362. https://scholars.wlu.ca/etd/2362

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Scholars Commons @ Laurier. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations (Comprehensive) by an authorized administrator of Scholars Commons @ Laurier. For more information, please contact scholarscommons@wlu.ca.

Park Agency Social Media Communication During the COVID-19 Crisis

by

Raluca Oprean

Bachelor of Arts, Wilfrid Laurier University, 2019

THESIS

Submitted to the Department of Geography and Environmental Studies in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Master of Environmental Studies degree Wilfrid Laurier University 2021

© Raluca Oprean, 2021

Abstract

The COVID-19 pandemic has affected all industries and organizations, including park agencies. There is a lack of research on how park agencies utilize Twitter during times of crisis, specifically during the COVID-19 pandemic. How park agencies communicate with the public and how they use their social media has not been extensively studied. In addition, the coronavirus pandemic is a novel management issue for these agencies, and there has been no empirical analysis in the ways in which information is being communicated to the public or how that information is being perceived.

This study aims to better understand park agency response to COVID-19 through a literature review, to explore how social media is used as communication tool related to COVID-19 by park agencies, to use NVivo and NCapture software to assess the content of park agency tweets, and to provide recommendations for park agencies in future times of crisis to enhance communication effectiveness using social media.

Qualitative analysis methods are used, guided by grounded theory and content analysis. NVivo and NCapture software was utilized to gather 8045 tweets from 21 Canadian park agencies, individual national parks, and individual provincial parks. In addition, the United States (U.S.) National Park Service (NPS) was also examined to compare social media response from both Canadian and American national park agencies. Those tweets were then coded into three major categories: pre COVID-19, COVID-19, and non COVID-19. Coding the tweets and organizing them thematically through inductive reasoning was done within the software. Chi-squared analyses were conducted to determine if there were any statistically significant differences between the various agencies and themes found within the data.

The key findings were that messaging frequency regarding COVID-19 was reduced after the summer months due to peak season ending, even though the pandemic was in full swing and the number of cases was rising. There was a statistically significant difference found between the themes tweeted about by Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS in terms of frequency. Geographically, there was a statistically significant difference between themes tweeted about by various Canadian national and provincial parks, referencing the lack of standardized messaging and cohesiveness when it comes to social media content across the country. In addition, there was a lack of promotion of virtual programming from Canadian individual national and provincial parks, contrary to the U.S. NPS.

From this study, it can be concluded that parks and protected area agencies should work closer with other departments, such as the health department, to potentially get the necessary messaging across. It is also recommended that capacity in parks needs to increase through virtual programming, as there have been successful cases of this already in other industries such as zoos and mental health institutes. Public access to parks and protected areas provides mental and physical health benefits, and virtual engagements can provide an alternative to this throughout the COVID-19 pandemic and future crises. Finally, parks and protected area agencies can benefit from a more standardized social media strategy, especially during a crisis, to better inform and update the public.

Keywords: parks and protected areas, crisis communication, social media, risk management, park agency, COVID-19, coronavirus

Acknowledgements

I have had the great honour to work with some very amazing mentors during my academic career, including my supervisor Dr. Christopher Lemieux. I owe many thanks to Dr. Lemieux for his consistent support and encouragement. In addition, I want to thank my committee, Dr. Margaret Walton-Roberts and Dr. Sean Doherty. Dr. Walton-Roberts has been an essential part of my undergraduate and graduate development, helping me pursue my academic interests and passions. Dr. Dohery has been a great mentor to me from the very start and has showed me what true leadership really means. I am grateful to my reader, Dr. Elizabeth Halpenny, that always provided valuable insights during this process. Finally, I'd like to acknowledge the help of James Southworth and C.J. Blye who have both helped me immensely during this process. I could not have done this without you all. I can truly say that you have shaped me in a most positive way.

I also would like to thank Wilfrid Laurier University's Department of Geography and Environmental Studies. When I first came to this institution in 2017, I was unsure of where or if I would fit in. A special thank you to Dr. James Hamilton for making the process of coming to Laurier easy and encouraging. The Department, its faculty and staff welcomed me with open arms and showed me what a true community looks like. Without its support, I do not know if I would have had continued with my Masters, let alone completed a thesis on such an interesting and relevant topic. I am grateful for all of the opportunities the school has provided me over the years and the experiences that have enriched my life.

Finally, I cannot fail to mention my gratitude for my dear family and friends. Mama, Tata, Rodi and Tra, thank you for always encouraging me to reach for the stars in everything that I do. Your love and support have been unwavering, and I am forever grateful. You always give me the strength to carry on, even when it seems impossible! Sergiu, thank you for being my rock and showing me that the light at the end of the tunnel does exist if there is willpower, determination, and perseverance. You have always believed in me, even when my own belief in myself faltered.

Over the years, I have learned that life is not linear and that there will be many unexpected triumphs and challenges along the way. I believe that everyone that comes into your life has a purpose in shaping who you are and what you are meant to do. I am forever grateful to all those that have positively impacted me in my academic career, and I am pleased that this Thesis has been a result of those interactions. Thank you.

Abstract	ii
Acknowledgements	iv
List of Figures	vii
List of Tables	viii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 Research Gap & Objectives	4
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	5
2.1 Protected Areas in Canada	5
2.2.1 Visitor Health and Well-being Benefits Associated with Visits to Parks and Protected Areas	6 7
2.3 COVID-19 and the Global Shutdown	9
2.4 COVID-19 and Public Demand for Outdoor Natural Spaces	9
2.5 COVID-19 and Implications for Visitor Planning and Management in Parks and Protection Areas	cted 12
2.6 Insights on Travel Behaviour & Parks	13
2.7 Environmental Communication	14
2.8 COVID-19 and the Importance and Role of Social Media in Crisis Communications	17
2.9 Crisis Communications & the Tourism Industry 2.9.1 Social Media 2.9.2 Park Agency Social Media Communication Strategies	18
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY	
3.1 Methodological Approach	25
3.2 Study Design	
3.3 Study Site	
3.4 Sample Method	
3.5 Sample Size	
CHAPTER 4: RESULTS	
4.1 Examples of Tweets 4.2.1 Parks Canada and Individual National Parks 4.2.2 Provincial Park Organisations 4.2.3 National Park Service	30 34 36 39
4.3 Themes Found Within the COVID-19 Tweets	41
CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION & RECOMMENDATIONS	
5.1 Social Media as a Park Agency Communication Tool 5.1.1 Themes	57 57
6.3 Disconnect Between Departments	

Table of Contents

6.4 Recommendations for Park Management & Communication	77
6.4 Limitations	
6.5 Opportunities for Future Research	
CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS	80
REFERENCES	

List of Figures

Figure 1. Canada's conserved areas (ECCC, 2019).	2
Figure 2. Proportion of area conserved, Canada, 1990 to 2019 (ECCC, 2019)	5
Figure 3. Methodological framework.	25
Figure 4. Examples of Parks Canada tweets.	30
Figure 5. Examples of Ontario Parks tweets	31
Figure 6. Examples of Pinery Provincial Park tweets	32
Figure 7. Examples of U.S. NPS Tweets.	33
Figure 8. Number of COVID-19 Tweets by Parks Canada.	34
Figure 9. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Parks Canada and the cumulative number of COVII)-
19 cases in Canada by month (Statista, 2021).	35
Figure 10. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Parks Canada and Individual National Parks	36
Figure 11. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Provincial Park Agencies.	. 37
Figure 12. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Individual Provincial Parks in Ontario	. 38
Figure 13. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Ontario Parks and Individual Provincial Parks in	
Ontario.	39
Figure 14. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by U.S. NPS and the cumulative number of COVID-1	9
cases in the U.S. by month (Statista, 2021).	. 40
Figure 15. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS	41
Figure 20. Example of a tweet using "#StayHome".	58
Figure 21. Example of a tweet using "#ParkedAtHome".	58
Figure 22. Example of a tweet using "#BackyardXplorers"	59
Figure 23. Camping tweets by Alberta Parks.	. 60
Figure 24. Example of a capacity and over-crowding tweet by Algonquin Provincial Park	61
Figure 25. Example of a "Closures and Cancellations" tweet by Parks Canada	62
Figure 26. Example of an "Operational Changes" tweet by Alberta Parks	63
Figure 27. Example of "Parking and Vehicles" tweet by Fundy National Park	. 64
Figure 28. Example of a "Parking and Vehicles" tweet by Sandbanks Provincial Park, retweeted by	
Ontario Parks	. 64
Figure 29. Example of a "Re-Opening" tweet by Yosemite National Park, retweeted by the U.S. NPS	S.
	65
Figure 30. Example of a "Re-Opening" tweet by Banff National Park.	65
Figure 31. Example of a "Resources and Information" tweet by Riding Mountain National Park	. 66
Figure 32. Example of a "Social Distancing and Health Guidelines" tweet by Pinery Provincial Park	. 67
Figure 33. Example of a "Social Distancing and Health Guidelines" tweet by Bruce Peninsula Natio	nal
Park	68
Figure 34. Example of a "Trespassing and Illegal Activity" tweet by Bruce Peninsula National Park.	. 69
Figure 35. Example of a tweet by Manitoba Parks promoting virtual programming	. 70
Figure 36. Example of a tweet by Ontario Parks promoting virtual programming	. 70
Figure 37. Example of a "#ShareTheChair" tweet by Parks Canada	72
Figure 38. Example of a health guidelines tweet by Banff National Park	75
Figure 39. Example of a tweet mentioning public authorities by Jasper National Park.	. 76

List of Tables

Table 1. Select Examples of Park Agency Social Media Twitter Platform and Followers	23
Table 2. Definitions and examples of themes found within the COVID-19 tweets.	
Table 3. Examples of themes found within the Ontario Parks COVID-19 tweets.	
Table 4. Examples of themes found within Pinery Provincial Park's COVID-19 tweets.	49
Table 5. Frequency of Tweets by Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS Organized by Theme	53
Table 6. Frequency of Tweets by Canadian Individual National Parks Organized by Theme	
Table 7. Frequency of Tweets by Canadian Provincial Park Agencies organized by Theme	55
Table 8. Frequency of Tweets by Canadian Individual Provincial Parks Organized by Theme	

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

On January 30, 2020, the World Health Organisation (WHO) declared a global health emergency based on the rapid spread of the novel coronavirus SARS-CoV-2, now commonly referred to as COVID-19 (Velavan & Meyer, 2020). Emerging in Wuhan, China, COVID-19 is a zoonotic disease with a low to moderate mortality rate spread from person to person through droplet or contact transmission (Wu, Chen & Chan, 2020).

The coronavirus pandemic resulted in an unprecedented management issue for Canada's many and diverse parks and protected areas agencies, including outright closures at the beginning of the pandemic, to significant restrictions and mitigation actions that remain in place to this day to protect the health and safety of the many millions of people who visit these areas annually (Hockings et al., 2020). On the one hand, it was assumed that the use of these spaces by large numbers of people may increase the risk of the virus spreading among the population (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). On the other, these closures restrict access to important spaces that provide for healthy outdoor activities and associated stress relief and prevent people from receiving the many health and well-being benefits that these areas provide. There is also some evidence to indicate that such closures result in individuals attempting to access more congested and risky spaces (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). Indeed, the coronavirus pandemic has resulted in a number of unprecedented challenges for both visitors to parks, and those responsible for their planning and management.

Canada has a wealth of parks and other forms of protected areas, including national parks, provincial parks, conservation reserves, and many other designations (Dearden, Rollins & Needham, 2015), as seen in Figure 1. As of 2019, Canada had 12.1% of its terrestrial area conserved and 13.8% of its marine territory conserved (ECCC, 2019).

Figure 1. Canada's conserved areas (ECCC, 2019).



These areas provide important spaces for recreation and leisure, with 15.9 million people visiting national parks and 10 million to Ontario provincial parks in 2018-2019 (Government of Canada, 2019). These areas are often specifically legislated to provide opportunities for recreation and enjoyment. For example, Ontario's *Provincial Parks and Conservation Reserves Act* (2006), states that one of the objectives of provincial parks is to: *"To provide opportunities for ecologically sustainable outdoor recreation opportunities and encourage associated economic benefits"* (Government of Ontario, 2006). Recently, there has been growing recognition of the health and well-being benefits that these areas provide to visitors (Lemieux et al, 2016). The experiences provided by these areas have been shown to have important physical, psychological, and social benefits. Physical benefits can include lowered systolic blood pressure for those that immerse themselves in nature (Bell, Wilson, & Lui, 2008), psychological benefits can include a reduction in stress levels (Buckley et al., 2019; Pretty et al., 2005), and social benefits include strengthening community relationships through nature creating more caring and positive people (Weinstein, Przybylski, & Ryan, 2009).

A recent poll by Ipsos finds that many Canadians that are weary of the pandemic are turning to outdoor recreation, especially in nature, during this difficult time (Dhaliwal, 2021). Results show that 94% of participants recognize that nature plays a vital role in reducing their stress or anxiety, and that there was a greater awareness of nature in their lives (Dhaliwal, 2021). Further, more than 85% of people surveyed reveal that having access to nature has helped to maintain their mental health throughout the pandemic (Nature Conservancy of Canada, 2021). This poll shows the important relationship between nature and health, and how nature has become a priority in this time (Dhaliwal, 2021). There was an increased use of trails and parks, which means an increase in visitation (Nature Conservancy of Canada, 2021). From a management perspective, there would have had to be adjustments made to account for this influx of people, especially when there were already changes put in place to accommodate for COVID-19 regulations. The results from this poll can help aid park management if a similar crisis occurs again in the future.

Crises, such as the COVID-19 pandemic, can occur at any time and organisations need to be prepared to know how to deal with it through various communication methods. Crisis communication can be broadly defined as *"the collection, processing, and dissemination of information required to address a crisis situation"* (Hinga, 2020). In addition, it refers to *"the communication between an organization and the stakeholders along with the public before, during and after the crisis"* (Hinga, 2020). The goal of crisis communications is to send the right message to the right people, and social media enables a rapid exchange of information (Graham, Avery & Park, 2015).

Crisis communication through social media is important because it will determine the organization's stand during the crisis, as well as help build its reputation (Hinga, 2020). In addition, social media offers rapid, direct communication of updates, as well as support for those needing help or information (Cooper, 2020). If the communication is accurate and transparent, it can build trust between the public and the organization (Hinga, 2020). During this pandemic, the public is looking to organizations like park agencies for direction, and crisis communication through social media is important to these agencies during this time (Tran & Bar-Tur, 2020).

Social media represents many different forms of consumer-generated content including social networks, blogs, virtual communities, and media files shared on sites like Flickr and Youtube (Xiang & Gretzel, 2010). It is defined as, *"forms of electronic communication (such as websites for social*

networking and microblogging) through which users create online communities to share information, ideas, personal messages, and other content (such as videos)" (Merriam-Webster, 2020).

Social media can have many advantages for park agencies. In general, social media promotes viral growth for any business through marketing (Waller, 2010). It also creates various opportunities for potential customers to learn more about the organization's goods and services (Waller, 2010). Park agencies can use social media to provide information about park operations, activities, and events (National Recreation and Park Association, 2012). During a crisis, information such as changes in park operations, cancellations, closures, and other news can be communicated to the public through social media platforms such as Twitter.

1.1 Research Gap & Objectives

This thesis offers a review of social media use of park agencies in response to COVID-19, specifically through the platform of Twitter. There is a lack of research on how park agencies utilize Twitter during times of crisis, specifically during COVID-19. In general, there has been little research undertaken on how park agencies communicate with the public and how they use their social media. In addition, the coronavirus pandemic is a novel management issue for these agencies, and there has been no empirical analysis in the ways in which information is being communicated to the public or how that information is being perceived.

In an attempt to address these gaps, the four objectives of this thesis are:

- 1. To better understand park agency response to COVID-19 through a literature review;
- 2. To explore how social media is used as communication tool related to COVID-19 by park agencies; and,
- 3. To make and test inferences on how NVivo and NCapture software can be used to assess the content of park agency tweets;
- 4. To provide recommendations for park agencies in future times of crisis to enhance communication effectiveness through the use of social media.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Protected Areas in Canada

According to the International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), a protected area can be defined as "a clearly defined geographical space, recognized, dedicated, and managed through legal or other effective means, to achieve the long-term conservation of nature with associated ecosystem services and cultural values" (IUCN, 2008). Figure 2 depicts the trends in growth of Canada's protected areas network (ECCC, 2019).

Figure 2. Proportion of area conserved, Canada, 1990 to 2019 (ECCC, 2019).



While terrestrial conserved area had increased by 5% in the last 5 years, marine conserved area increased by 1000%. This is due to the establishment of Canada's 2020 Biodiversity Goals and Targets, resulting in this increase of protected area (ECCC, 2019). Target 1 states: "*By 2020, at least 17 percent of terrestrial areas and inland water, and 10 percent of coastal and marine areas, are conserved through networks of protected areas and other effective area-based conservation measures*" (biodivcanada, 2020). This target has been reached as 12.1% of Canada's terrestrial area was conserved and 13.8% of its marine territory by 2019 (ECCC, 2019).

2.2 Protected Areas, Visitation & Visitor Experiences

In 1887, the first national park was declared in Canada and there are now 48 in the country (Dearden, Rollins & Needham, 2015). At first, these protected areas were mainly for *"recreation and tourism rather than natural lands to be preserved for ecological integrity"* (Dearden, Rollins & Needham, 2015, p. 4). Over time, especially during the 1960s, this changed as people realized that parks and protected areas should mainly focus on conservation (Dearden, Rollins & Needham, 2015). As a result, in 1988, an amendment was made to the National Parks Act that declared maintaining ecological integrity the first priority when considering visitor use or park zoning in the management plan of the park (*National Parks Act 1980*, 1988). Since then, 93% of agencies protecting terrestrial areas and 78% protecting marine areas have adopted ecological integrity as a conservation objective in the mandate of their legislation or policies (ECCC, 2016).

Alongside the environmental benefits that parks and protected areas provide, visitors to parks are a great tourism and recreation asset to Canada. In 2018 to 2019 alone, almost 26 million people visited Canadian national parks and national historic sites (Canada, 2019). In 2019, there were 10,765,340 visitors to Ontario Parks (Ontario Parks, 2019). There is a demand by local and international visitors for nature experiences, and nature-based tourism has developed in Canada in or adjacent to parks and protected areas (Dearden, Rollins & Needham, 2015). There are many activities available within protected areas, such as hiking, skiing, fishing, cycling, viewing wildlife, and others (Dearden, Rollins & Needham, 2015).

There are several key reasons as to why park visitation is important. It can be broken down into three categories: environmental, economic, and social/community. Environmentally, parks and protected areas can educate visitors on conservation issues and needs, along with creating awareness of the value of natural resources and need to protect them (Leung et al., 2018). Through experiences, interpretation, and education, visitors can develop a greater appreciation for the natural world (Leung et al., 2018). In terms of economics, revenue from visitation can be invested in continued conservation and protection of natural areas (Leung et al., 2018). Local residents can benefit from new jobs and income, along with diversifying the local economy (Leung et al., 2018). Finally, revenue can improve the park facilities, communication, and transportation to provide a better experience for visitors (Leung et al., 2018). When it comes to social and community benefits, visitation can encourage people to take pride in their local protected areas. Values, conservation issues, and management issues can be

interpreted for future visitors in order to provide an improved experience and to build capacity moving forward (Leung et al., 2018). In addition, it can improve physical well-being through recreational exercise, and mental well-being through a reduction of stress and fatigue (Lemieux et al., 2012; Leung et al., 2018).

2.2.1 Visitor Health and Well-being Benefits Associated with Visits to Parks and Protected Areas

In order to understand why it is important to be immersed in nature, the benefits people receive from being in parks and protected areas need to be understood. In addition to community, parks and protected areas promote a healthy environment. The Canadian Index of Wellbeing, which attempts to determine how well Canadians are doing in terms of various wellbeing indicators, concludes that "*a sustainable environment is linked very closely to our physical and mental health*" (University of Waterloo, 2016, p. 58).

Park visitors are shown to develop positive environmental attitudes, including a concern for conservation and a strong connection with nature (Cheng et al., 2008). This, in turn, can provide the basis for the current or next generation to support conservation efforts including the establishment of more protected areas (Canadian Parks Council, 2014). Contributing to national pride is another visitor benefit that parks and protected areas provide. Given that Canada's social dynamic is increasingly multicultural, nature can foster a unified national identity (Canadian Parks Council, 2014). Parks can be a place of national pride because they are the best places to experience the wonder of Canada and it is a legacy for future generations of Canadians to enjoy (Canadian Parks Council, 2014). Parks also build understanding of Canada's history and culture to those visiting and they can be locations for citizenship ceremonies (Canadian Parks Council, 2014). This multicultural dynamic can also bring in different perspectives and perceptions on nature.

There are many health and well-being benefits that nature provides for visitors of parks and protected areas in Canada (Kaplan & Kaplan, 1989). Health is defined by the World Health Organisation (WHO) as "a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being, and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity" (1946). The next three subsections look at physical, psychological and social benefits of nature in more detail.

There are many physical health benefits for a person that spends time in nature. For the

purpose of this literature review, the effects nature can have on one's body and the activities it can provide to promote physical health will be discussed. Being in contact with nature has been proven to strengthen the immune system, lower blood pressure, and help mitigate disease (Gladwell et al., 2013; Park et al., 2009; Parsons, R., 1991). People who are immersed in nature *"recover from surgery faster, require fewer medications, and have shorter overall hospital stays"* (Canadian Parks Council, p.12; Maller et al., 2005; Ulrich, R., 1984).

Nature's "green gym" provides more benefits than an indoor facility, which has been shown in numerous studies. People that have access to a park have also seen increased physical activity (Bell et al., 2008; Kahn et al., 2002; Maller et al., 2005). Exercising outdoors has also been shown to reduce systolic blood pressure at a higher rate than treadmill training (Maller et al., 2005). In addition to these many physical benefits, there are also psychological health benefits that being in nature provides.

Being in contact with nature can provide restorative properties for one's mental health, leading to feelings of vitality, focus, alertness and a resurgence in energy (Canadian Parks Council, 2014; Reining et al., 2021). A short walk in the forest can improve sleep quality and decrease problems that one has during their sleep (Morita et al., 2007). Being in nature has also helped with reducing stress levels (Pretty et al., 2005). Finally, nature also fosters a boost in happiness and morale (Canadian Parks Council, 2014). A study that involved both built and natural features found that people are more caring and positive when exposed to the natural world (Weinstein et al., 2009). This leads to the social health benefits that visitors can experience when in nature

There are various ways in which one can experience a social health benefit during their time in nature. One is that their community can be strengthened by visiting a park or protected area. Green space is tied to community cohesion and concepts of home (Boyd, 2013). Nature can bring people together and fosters a greater sense of cohesion between people (Canadian Parks Council, 2014). There have been several studies done that demonstrate nature makes us happy by improving our mood and bringing up feelings of pleasure (Nisbet et al., 2011; Weinstein et al., 2009; Ipsos Reid, 2011). The Canadian Parks Council states that, *"the 'feel-good' factor facilitated by nature influences our relationships with others"* (2014, p. 20). Being in nature brings out more social feelings and nurtures our close relationships among others (Canadian Parks Council, 2014). Adult visitors that participate in outdoor group experiences have proven to show better abilities to connect with others and

that happens in their personal lives as well (Pohl et al., 2000; Harpe et al., 2007). The more connected one is to nature, the more motivated they are to visit parks and the greater the health and well-being benefits they receive (Lemieux et al., 2016). Parks and protected areas provide natural spaces for people to spend time outdoors and where they can improve their health. The emergence of COVID-19 has created issues for visitors and park management alike.

2.3 COVID-19 and the Global Shutdown

In December 2019, there was an outbreak of the novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. Quickly, it spread to other parts of the world. This led to the WHO officially naming the virus "coronavirus disease 2019" (COVID-19) and declaring a global pandemic on March 11, 2020 (Zu et al., 2020). COVID-19 is thought to be transmitted from person-to-person mainly through respiratory droplets that are produced when an infected person talks, coughs, or sneezes. The spread of the virus is more likely when people are in closer contact with each other (within 6 feet) (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2020). The way the virus can be transmitted has posed problems for many businesses, workplaces, and recreational locations. Being outside may be considered an important way to manage transmission due to indoor restrictions placed on society since the beginning of the pandemic.

In this literature review, the focus will be on how COVID-19 has affected outdoor natural spaces, especially in parks and protected areas. In addition, crisis communication will be looked at in relation to messaging on Twitter. Since nearly the beginning of the pandemic, restrictions were put in place on workplaces, gatherings, travel movement, and both indoor and outdoor recreational spaces (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). Due to these restrictions, there has been a surge in the use of crisis hotlines, with new centres being established across Canada to handle the increased volume of calls (Gilmour & Kovac, 2020). Many Canadian agencies have added recommendations in relation to dealing with stress caused by COVID-19. For example, there is now a webpage dedicated to advise those in quarantine and self-isolation on the Canadian Association for Mental Health website (Canadian Association for Mental Health, 2020).

2.4 COVID-19 and Public Demand for Outdoor Natural Spaces

With these restrictions in place, demand for the outdoors, including natural spaces, in order to give people something to do and provide options for exercise increased (Eagles, 2020). Consequently, there has been an increase in park use (Pawson, 2020; Perley, 2020). In Vancouver, visitor numbers

were up 67% at 1.5 million visitors in April 2020 compared to the same month in the previous year (Pawson, 2020). The City of Vancouver also reported that 60% of its parks have had a higher-thanaverage use in the weeks after the physical distancing measure was implemented (Godfrey, 2020). A challenge was that parking lots were often at capacity and visitors did not have space to park their vehicles (Pawson, 2020). Camping reservations have also seen an increase in popularity, especially in New Brunswick. An increase in camping of 30% during the summer months of 2020 occurred as locals headed to parks within their own province instead of travelling outside of the Atlantic Region and this is evident in the increased park use (Perley, 2020).

Park use has also increased in the U.S. A recent study has shown that there is a higher frequency of participation in outdoor recreation (Rice et al., 2020). This can be attributed to the need for improved mental and physical well-being that parks and protected areas can provide to visitors (Rice et al., 2020). The participants in the study ranked park health benefits as the most important reason for being outdoors during the pandemic (Rice et al., 2020). In addition, the results show that park visitors were not willing to travel further or change their recreation activities, including after the COVID-19 pandemic would end (Rice et al., 2020). This indicates that the effects of COVID-19 will continue to impact visitor decisions regarding outdoor recreation and parks.

Despite the increased visitor use of various forms of parks, the messaging from municipalities and park agencies working at different levels of government has not been consistent. At first, the recommendation was to stay at home and exclude going outside. However, it was thought that this would ultimately exacerbate mental health issues due to constraints placed on spaces for recreation and leisure. Following this, people were encouraged to go outside and enjoy nature safely by social distancing (Global News, 2020; Holliday, 2020; Wang, 2020).

Some have argued that the limitations placed on outdoor spaces created inequities within populations and even encouraged risky behaviours (Burrowes, 2020; Gonzalez, 2020; Kornhaber, 2020; Lufkin, 2020). For example, the closure of parks can lead to health equity issues (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). Those who have access to a private backyard, second home, or recreational property have a means by which to get exercise and enjoy green space, usually the case for the wealthier population. In contrast, those who do not have a backyard do not receive the same benefits and have to rely on parks and green spaces (Walker, 2020). When these public spaces shut down due to a crisis such as the COVID-19 pandemic, these populations that do not have their own private space are more

10

affected by these restrictions. The closure of public natural spaces increases the pandemic-driven stress that these lower-income families face, such as income loss, food insecurity, and health comorbidities (Walker, 2020). In addition to this, larger cities are hotspots for infection in comparison to smaller towns or villages (Sharifi & Khavarian-Garmsir, 2020). However, public green spaces in high-density cities are declining due to increasing privatization of public land and resources (Colding et al., 2020). These big cities are hotspots for infection, and, in most cases, least served by public green spaces that would provide a safe space for outdoor recreation for lower-income families. All of these insights raise issues of equity in access to parks and protected areas.

In this stress-induced time, removing certain outlets and areas for relief such as outdoor recreation spaces can create its own health challenges and increase negative behaviours (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). For example, if there is no access to parks people may choose to increasingly use urban or suburban environments instead. However, sidewalks and pavements, common to these environments, are not designed to encourage people to stay two metres apart, especially when there is a high volume of people using these spaces (Barkhorn, 2020). The more people crowding into these spaces, the harder it will be for physical distancing to be maintained.

A key concern for users of outdoor natural spaces is whether the virus can be transmitted from person to person through coughing, talking, sneezing, or even breathing. These exhalations produce aerosols that range in size, can travel long distances, and can be inhaled into the lungs (Shiu, Leung & Cowling, 2019). There has been research that has focused on the spread of viruses in outdoor environments, including work on how crowding can contribute to the spread of influenza (Public Health England, 2014). Current research supports the fact that COVID-19 generates aerosols containing the virus, but that physical distancing protects park visitors from the main modes of transmission: respiratory droplet transmission and direct contact (Blocken et al., 2020). However, there is additional research needed to be done to fully understand whether COVID-19 can be transmitted via aerosols effectively, particularly in outdoor spaces where they can be rapidly dispersed (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). At this moment, there is not enough evidence to assess the risk of the transmission of COVID-19 in outdoor environments (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). Due to this, precautions must be taken in outdoor spaces based on what is known about COVID-19 in indoor and laboratory experiments and other viruses in outdoor environments (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). A solution has been proposed to allow people to spread out as much as possible in outdoor spaces in order to reduce the risk of disease transmission (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). It is said that particles containing the virus can settle more quickly in disturbed (windy) air because they have a higher chance of being intercepted by a surface (Atkinson et al., 2009). However, if the air is highly turbulent, such as extreme wind, particles may also remain suspended longer (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020).

2.5 COVID-19 and Implications for Visitor Planning and Management in Parks and Protected Areas

Given the factors that can lead to the spread of COVID-19, actions have been taken by various park agencies working at various levels of government to combat risk of transmission within their parks and protected areas. On March 25, 2020, Parks Canada, the federal agency responsible for national parks, suspended all motor vehicle access to national parks, marine conservation areas, and historic sites until June 1, 2020 (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). Over two months later, on June 1, these sites opened for limited day-use and recreation, with other restrictions being lifted over time. The closures were done to reduce non-essential staffing at parks and to reduce the risk of search-and-rescue incidents and wildfires (Parks Canada, 2020). It also served to discourage non-essential travel or tourism during the pandemic by people who should be staying at home (Kotyk, 2020). This can also lead to decreasing incidental contact with services and people along the route of travel, which may bring the virus onto remote or smaller communities (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020).

Due to the closing of national and provincial parks across Canada, access to natural spaces in or near many urban and rural areas was significantly reduced (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). Many municipalities tried to reduce the spread of COVID-19 by closing areas that have amenities that are touched often by people: playgrounds, picnic areas, shelters, courts, and outdoor exercise areas (Boynton, 2020; City of Guelph, 2020; City of Vancouver, 2020; Desjardins, 2020; Strathcona County, 2020). In Ontario, for example, areas not closed would be available for walk-through access only. In British Columbia, the city of Richmond implemented one-way traffic on walking trails (Chan, 2020). In addition, some cities have allowed for pedestrian thoroughfares to be established on streets with a lack of road traffic due to the pandemic, especially where there are no parks nearby (Hawkins, 2020; Walker, 2020). In London, Ontario, those who want to visit a park have been asked to go only to local parks in order to minimize travel, or to stay in their own backyard in order to prioritize the green spaces for those who do not have access to their own private yard (Greater London Authority, 2020).

As noted above, outdoor recreational spaces contribute to our well-being, including our physical, social and mental health (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). However, in order to stop the transfer of the virus from person to person, many restrictions have been put in place when it comes to outdoor recreation (Eagles, 2020). There have been several public health strategies implemented across the country to minimize the risk of disease transmission, such as self-isolation through quarantine, staying at least two metres apart from others, and frequently washing your hands (Freeman & Eykelbosh, 2020). In addition, many businesses, schools, and parks are closed (Eagles, 2020). The major implications for park management during a pandemic include visitation rates and park employees. Visitation rates have plummeted due to closures and health regulations (UNESCO, 2020). As for park employees, there has been an increase in layoffs or employees being sent home to self-isolate due to decreased revenue (IUCN, 2020).

2.6 Insights on Travel Behaviour & Parks

There have been several insights about travel behaviour and parks since the beginning of the pandemic. First, when making outdoor recreation decisions, such as activity, group size, or where to go, people believe mental and physical health are the top factors when making these choices (Rice et al., 2020). In addition, the distance travelled to participate in outdoor recreation decreased significantly (Rice et al., 2020). Throughout the pandemic, the fear of COVID-19 exposure became more prominent over time, but more people decided to recreate outdoors (Rice et al., 2020; Venter et al., 2020). One last finding to note is that those residing in urban areas in comparison to urban clusters or rural areas have travelled less often to participate in outdoor recreation during the pandemic (Rice et al., 2020).

Since the early closures of many parks and protected areas, access to nature has now become part of the recovery strategy that is employed by governments and health organisations around the world (World Health Organisation, 2020; World Resources Institute, 2020). This has helped people increase people's time spent outdoors during the pandemic. However, governments are still not prioritizing environmental protections at a time when protection of the environment should be improved. For example, some governments are using the coronavirus pandemic as an excuse to cut back on environmental funding due to public health rules and economic challenges that companies are facing at the moment (Paterson, Devine, & Mordecai, 2020). Brazil and the U.S. have made it easier to approve pipelines and lifted limits on pollution (Holden, 2020; McIntosh, 2020). In Canada, several provinces are relaxing environmental protections, specifically in Alberta where they are favouring development over environmental legislation (Bui, 2020). In addition, the Ontario government has suspended mandatory public consultation and participation before approving projects or laws that could impact the environment (Bui, 2020). During a time of crisis such as COVID-19, communication with the public is very important in order to provide proper risk management and to keep environmental interests in place.

2.7 Environmental Communication

In recent decades, the study of the communication of environmental issues has garnered increased attention due to human interaction with the environment being more relevant (Comfort & Park, 2018; Hansen, 2011). Now, more than ever, questions relating to environmental communication and how it is understood by the public and policy makers are increasingly important (Comfort & Park, 2018). Environmental communication, as defined by Stephen Depoe in the first edition of the journal *Environmental Communication*, is *"theories, practices, and processes of communication as they relate to the environment around the world"* (Depoe, 2007). Three foci of environmental communication research exist: the production of media messages, the content of those messages, and the effect of such messages (Hansen, 1991).

Comfort and Park (2018) conducted a literature review of all environmental communication scholarship. Their findings indicate that literature on environmental communication is closely tied to mass media production and consumption (Comfort & Park, 2018). Their research found that there is significant growth in the field, especially in the 21st century (Comfort & Park, 2018; Pleasant et al., 2002). At the turn of the century, there was also a shift from risk-related research to more specific climate change studies (Comfort & Park, 2018; Schäfer & Schlichting, 2014).

A strength of the field is that environmental communication studies have both quantitative and qualitative approaches, using nearly all traditional methods of social scientific scholarship (Comfort & Park, 2018). In addition, there have been great advances in the last few decades. Environmental communication has become a distinctive subfield of media and communication research, while also examining media processes, theoretical frameworks and analytical approaches (Hansen, 2011). There is also a great deal of knowledge about news management, campaigning practices of environmental

14

claim-makers, publicity, environmental journalism, and sociopolitical implications of this communication (Hansen, 2011).

Although there are strengths within the field, there are also many weaknesses and limitations. To begin, the field is not yet well organized or integrated due to the large variety of traditions and disciplines under its umbrella (Anderson, 2015). Environmental communication is linked to the allied fields of science communication, risk communication, and health communication, and can sometimes be lost within these more established areas of study (Anderson, 2015). In addition, only one foci of mass communication is mainly focused on - the content of the messages. Nearly half of the studies use a content or rhetorical analysis method (Comfort & Park, 2018). Message effects and message production are unexplored in environmental communication literature compared to studies conducted on the messages themselves (Comfort & Park, 2018). Another shortcoming is the focus on news, specifically print media (both physical copy and online presence) (Comfort & Park, 2018). This focus on journalistic output ignores the diverse media outlets in existence today, including media producers such as citizens, policy-making bodies, and non-governmental organizations (Comfort & Park, 2020). It is also clear that the field focuses on U.S. and European issues, specifically from where the scholars are located, even though the countries most affected by environmental degradation and climate change are located in poorer nations (Baetting, Wild & Imboden, 2007). Finally, a small number of the studies examined by the authors included the term "environmental communication" (2018). The term seems to only be implicitly defined, however, if a normative ideal is attached to the field, it should be explicit in each study (Comfort & Park, 2018). An example of this would be environmental communication in relation to wellbeing or environmental communication in relation to climate change.

Parks and protected areas unique in terms of environmental communication. They are vital in a variety of ways: science communication, interpretation, and media communication. In terms of science communication in parks, scientists who conduct research in these natural spaces can help inform that park's preservation (Watkins et al., 2018). This means that their contributions can engage park visitors in a personal context and encourage feelings of conservation (Rogoff et al., 2016). Their research can come in the form of knowledge through publications, media outlet broadcasts, and interpretation programs within the parks themselves (Watkins et al., 2018). Agencies such as the U.S. National Park Service (NPS) have established several science communications programs including, for example, Research Learning Centers (RLCs) and Cooperative Ecosystem Studies Units (CESUs) (Watkins et al., 2018). The RLCs have staff that are involved in proposal development, research, and the

communication of results (Watkins et al., 2018). CESUs communicate park research findings to different federal agencies and universities to provide information in order to obtain funding for park needs (Watkins et al., 2018).

Interpreters can also provide important environmental communication in parks and protected areas. The NPS defines the importance of interpretation as "*driven by a philosophy that charges interpreters to help audiences care about park resources so they might support the care for park resources*" (NPS, 2016). Interpretation occurs through digital media, individual conversations with visitors and citizens, signage and displays, and programs and events (Abrams et al., 2018). These communicators help visitors build intellectual and emotional connections to these natural spaces (Stern et al., 2010; Larsen, 2011). The visitor experience is enriched through in-person storytelling and media (Watkins et al., 2018). Its limitations include its educational connection not reaching all audiences or situations, and that there is a safety component, but it does not specifically focus on harmful behaviours (Abrams et al., 2018).

Finally, parks and protected areas benefit from media communication. Marketing and communications enable successful programs, events, or campaigns that park agencies administer (NRPA, 2019). The goal of these marketing activities is to increase awareness to a broader audience about what park agencies and these natural spaces have to offer (NRPA, 2019). In addition, these efforts are also in place to increase revenue and visitation numbers to these natural areas (NRPA, 2019). Agencies like the NPS use media communication to promote healthy recreation, engage people of all ages, and invite support for their parks and community programs (NPS, 2020). Their communication strategies are put in place to help preserve their parks and to connect people to these outdoor spaces (NPS, 2020). The NPS works together with park stewards and subject matter experts to come up with these strategies (NPS, 2020). In a survey conducted by the NRPA, several channels were chosen as being most effective in terms of marketing and communication strategies. Social media was cited by 85% of respondents as being effective in marketing park programs, events, and recreation amenities (NRPA, 2019). This was followed by printed program guides/catalogs at 45%, agency/government websites at 41%, and email messages and newsletters at 36% (NRPA, 2019). There is a lack of research on Canadian park agency communication strategies, including social media's role in the marketing of parks and protected areas.

Currently, there is a need to examine how various actors in environmental communication, such

16

as scientists, advocacy groups, industry, government, and policy-makers, are framing the issues within the field (Anderson, 2015). It is necessary to identify how these issues connect with public interests and concerns (Anderson, 2015). In addition, there needs to be more active engagement with these actors in order to make new research and information about the field accessible to wider audiences (Anderson, 2015). This can be done through social media, especially during a crisis such as COVID-19.

2.8 COVID-19 and the Importance and Role of Social Media in Crisis Communications

Crises, such as the COVID-19 pandemic, can occur at any time and organisations need to be prepared to know how to deal with it through various communication methods. The goal of crisis communications is to send the right message to the right people, and social media enables a rapid exchange of information (Graham, Avery & Park, 2015).

Social media represents many different forms of consumer-generated content including social networks, blogs, virtual communities, and media files shared on sites like Flickr and Youtube (Xiang & Gretzel, 2010). It is *"the term often used to refer to new forms of media that involve interactive participation"* (Manning, 2014). Social media is part of the interactive age, whereas the broadcast age is its predecessor (Manning, 2014). The broadcast age included centralized media with one entity, such as a radio or television station, which distributed messages to a multitude of people (Manning, 2014). However, with the rise of mobile and digital technologies, a new media age was born with interactivity and social media at the very core of it (Manning, 2014).

In 2013, a Pew Research Center report showed that 72% of American adults use social networking sites, a number that is growing every day (Graham, Avery & Park, 2015). Individuals can conveniently and quickly access social media that is deployed by organisations for the purpose of communicating information during a time of crisis (Park, Cha, Kim & Jeong, 2012; Schroeder, Pennington-Gray, Donohoe & Kiousis, 2013). Social media also has several unique features that organisations find appealing. It is interactive, it enables organisational response to stakeholder messages, and it reaches a vast audience (Roshan, Warren & Carr, 2016). Past research has shown that the engagement of an organisation's social media followers increases during a crisis, and that social media sources are perceived to be more credible than traditional mass media (Graham, Avery & Park, 2015). With this increased attention, organisations can respond to the questions and concerns of stakeholders, potentially improving their understanding of what stakeholders want and need, especially

during a crisis (Hurk, 2013). However, social media can also increase organisations' vulnerability due to its ability to facilitate the spread of the crisis even further (Ngai, Tao & Moon, 2015). Before specifically looking at social media and parks, it can be helpful to examine the tourism industry as a whole.

2.9 Crisis Communications & the Tourism Industry

Past research has suggested that the tourism industry, which includes hotels, venues, restaurants, park agencies, and more, is at risk during a time of crisis. Tourists can also be vulnerable during a crisis due to their unfamiliarity with their surroundings when away from home (Schroeder et al., 2013). Furthermore, foreign tourists are even more at risk because of their inability to translate and interpret warning messages due to language barriers. Also, they may not know about reliable sources and channels where they can find risk-related information or the risks associated with travelling to specific destinations (Schroeder et al., 2013).

To address these issues, the use of smartphones to access information, communicate, and stay connected while traveling is increasing with tourists from all around the world (Smith, 2012). Social media has been used for knowledge management, crisis informatics, and "retweeting" during crises, all leading to improved experiences for tourists (Schroeder et al., 2013). Information that is promoted by peer-to-peer communication through social media has helped produce information that can be challenging to obtain otherwise (Sutton, Palen & Shkloyski, 2008). This has led to social media being used as a tool to the public.

2.9.1 Social Media

There are various benefits and challenges when it comes to using social media for communication. For example, when it comes to the food industry, public involvement is facilitated via social media and this can help companies decide what the trends are in society and how to determine what products to sell or buy (Rutsaert et al., 2013). Another industry that benefits from social media is the health sector. Health care can be communicated about by health professionals, the public, and patients and this can potentially improve health outcomes in the future (Moorhead et al., 2013). Finally, the public sector also benefits from social media because the government can communicate directly with the public about new or potential policies and have increased transparency (Picazo-Vela et al., 2012). However, a pitfall of social media for these three industries and sectors is that there can be a lot

of misleading or incorrect information spread by people that are not professionals (Moorhead et al., 2013; Picazo-Vela et al., 2012; Rutsaert et al., 2013).

When it comes to the tourism industry, social media platforms have gained popularity for online travelers before and during their travels. Tourists can search, share, organize, and annotate the stories of their travels through social media in a collaborative way (Leung et al., 2013). Social media is relevant to the travel industry because it is "information-intensive", with consumers obtaining information online from these networks and websites to help them plan their trips and to make informed decisions about their travels (Hays, Page & Buhalis, 2013).

Aside from general communication, the tourism industry has also taken to social media during a time of crisis, with varying success rates. What people need to know about a tourism destination during and after a crisis can be monitored and analyzed through social media, giving organizations and tourism boards the opportunity to inform the public of any changes or vital updates in a timely manner (Park et al., 2019; Tan et al., 2017; Wang & Ye, 2018). Several examples of tourism crisis communication exist, such as improving a destination's image after a natural disaster. In the case of the Gurkha earthquake that took place in Nepal in 2015, the Nepal Tourism Board used Facebook to restore its reputation as a tourism destination (Ketter, 2016). The Board used Facebook to address diverse audiences, to post various kinds of information, to bypass media by the news, to conduct interactions with past and potential visitors, and to provide an additional distribution channel (Ketter, 2016). This, in turn, improved their image and encouraged people to visit Nepal as tourists (Ketter, 2016). In addition to this study, another looked at the Ebola crisis and its impact on the tourism industry (Mizrachi & Fuchs, 2016). The Ebola crisis resulted in a negative impact on travel bookings to areas affected by the virus, and risk-handling strategies were assessed to see how the crisis was managed by the tourism industry (Mizrachi & Fuchs, 2016). 200 posts by users on Trip Advisor were analyzed, and results indicate that posts by tourism boards or private organizations in the area that promote positive thinking, encouragement, the development of knowledge, increased preparation, and a personal risk assessment can improve the risk perception of potential tourists (Mizrachi & Fuchs, 2016). Another example is in the analysis of Twitter use of destination management organizations (DMOs) during several terrorism attacks in European cities (Barbe et al., 2018). Twitter content was collected through NVivo software to determine when the DMOs communicated about the crisis, what messages were communicated, and if they were effective (Barbe et al., 2018). This study found that DMOs were not effective in their crisis communication strategy on Twitter and that communication

during a crisis of this sort is necessary to inform tourists of the safety status of the area (Barbe et al., 2018). Through these examples, social media plays a vital role in the tourism industry during a crisis. Social media can be used to mitigate crises and encourage people to return to a tourist destination, even after a natural disaster, terrorist attack, or virus has affected its image.

In the tourism industry, social media can also be seen as a way to gain business value. "Social media platforms such as Twitter and Facebook enable the creation of virtual customer environments (VCEs) where online communities of interest form around specific firms, brands, or products" (Culnan et al., 2010, p. 243). This allows for these organizations and companies to collaborate in new ways with their customers, suppliers, and business partners (Culnan et al., 2010). These VCEs can foster increased support of sales, branding, and product development (Culnan et al., 2010). Simply creating a social media account on Facebook or Twitter is not sufficient to create a loyal clientele that will keep coming back (Culnan et al., 2010). Companies are encouraged to embrace social media, encouraging to utilize its full potential (Kumar et al., 2016). Having a community that is consistent across all platforms, creating consistent messaging in line with the company's brand and values, and putting out content in a timely manner can improve the company in a potential customer's eyes (Culnan et al., 2010). "*Investing in developing a social media community with a dedicated fan base (e.g., a Facebook page) can significantly strengthen customer-firm relationships and can lead to a definitive impact on the firm's revenues and profits"* (Kumar et al., 2016, p. 21). This can be applied to any industry, including tourism and parks.

When it comes to parks, social media is an asset and it can lead to increased visitation rates, conservation awareness, and higher event participation rates (Tenkanen et al., 2017). Therefore, social media platforms, including Twitter, can help people make travel-related choices.

2.9.1.1 Twitter

Twitter is a social media platform that is centred on allowing users to express ideas or moments and share text, videos, or photos through tweets, which are 280-character messages (MacKay et al., 2017). With a click of the "follow" button, you can subscribe yourself to reading the news, updates on your friends and family's lives, or even new scholarly research (Deller, 2011). Since its inception in 2006, it has been a fast-growing media platform, with over 310 million unique monthly visitors recorded in late 2015 (Mackay et al., 2017). Twitter is also known to create awareness through the exchange of media by consumers and organisations (Khan, Yoon & Park, 2014).

20

Various research has been conducted on Twitter and it can provide important contributions to our understanding of society and its public communication (Bruns & Stieglitz, 2014). Research on the various usages of Twitter reveal that the social media platform is mainly used for personal and professional purposes (Mahrt et al., 2014). Academically, scholarly blogging is at the forefront with scientific and self-promotional uses of the platform taking place (Mahrt et al., 2014). These uses include building and maintaining professional networks, advertising research or events, and internal communication between departments (Mahrt et al., 2014).

Research also examines how Twitter is used. Bruns and Moe discuss that there are a range of communicative purposes, including personal tweets, one-on-one conversations, and discussions around specific issues (2014). Hashtags are an important way of staying connected, which are *"simple keywords preceded by the hash symbol 'h'"* (Bruns & Moe, 2014, p. 17). They are used to mark a tweet as being important to a specific topic and make it easier to be discovered by other Twitter users (Bruns & Moe, 2014). Another way of staying connected is through the @mention of another user, defined as *"the addressee's username preceded by the '@' symbol"* (Bruns & Moe, 2014, p. 19). These can be seen as ways to start a conversation with that user or to inform the user of a news item, event, or piece of information (Bruns & Moe, 2014).

Twitter also comes with its ethical challenges. One would be the analysis of Twitter data, especially when data obtained from the social media network is used for the purposes of dissemination (Webb & Jirotka, 2017). The question is whether it is ethical to "*collect, analyse, and reproduce tweets for the purpose of research*" or if consent procedures should be undertaken prior (Webb & Jirotka, 2017, p. 339). However, there is a lack of consensus on this topic and further debate should take place in order to determine a positive approach towards implementing good practice (Webb & Jirotka, 2017).

Promotional activities are emphasized more by companies and organisations on Twitter rather than engaging with consumers, and the platform aims to create an immediate awareness of issues (Chan & Guillet, 2011; Kietzmann et al., 2011). This allows tourists to use Twitter as a tool to gain information about events happening around the world and in their community, leading to them having more information ahead of their travels.

2.9.2 Park Agency Social Media Communication Strategies

The emergence of social media in the past decade has created possibilities to assess how people use and respond to an endless array of things, including nature and recreation (Wood et al., 2013). Over 60% of global national parks have Twitter activity, and visitation rates to parks and other data can be analyzed (Hausmann et al., 2018; Tenkanen et al., 2017).

In the U.S. and Canada, some park organisations and agencies have begun to incorporate social media into their marketing, visitor experience provision, education, and communications (Halpenny & Blye, 2017). It is said that the engagement of people via social media with park agencies and organisations can increase park visitation rates as well as repeat visits (Halpenny & Blye, 2017). A 2014 study conducted in Finland and South Africa found that social media activity is highly associated with park popularity, and that social media tends to perform better in more visited parks (Tenkanen et al., 2017). This leads to the idea that social media is an asset for parks and protected areas, and that it should be incorporated into every agency or organisation's strategy.

2.9.2.1 Parks Canada

Parks Canada's Twitter account, @parkscanada, has over 214,000 followers as of July 2020. The Twitter account shares text-based information along with visual media. Promotion is done on various events and visitor information. In addition to that, the agency answers questions that other Twitter users may have regarding the national parks.

2.9.2.2 U.S. National Park Service (NPS)

The NPS has an Office of Communications that is responsible for planning, implementing, and directing communications that are internal and external (National Park Service, 2020). This is done through two integrated teams: media relations and digital strategy. The digital strategy team is responsible for establishing strategy, policy, and governance for NPS digital activities and products (National Park Service, 2020). NPS websites, social media, and mobile applications are managed by this team. It also manages the NPS homepage and creates content that is to be published across all NPS digital platforms (video, social media, web) to support the national communication goals (National Park Service, 2020). Crisis management is also part of the NPS' communication strategy, with social media playing an important role. Table 1 outlines the number of Twitter followers for major park agency accounts.

Agency	Twitter Followers
Parks Canada	214,900
Alberta Parks	12,600
Ontario Parks	76,700
Sepaq	14,000
National Park Service	548,000

Table 1. Select	Examples	of Park Agency	Social Media Tv	witter Platform an	d Followers.
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	- J		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	

Even though Canada's population is ten times smaller than the U.S.', the NPS only has 2.5 times the amount of followers as Parks Canada on Twitter. This can suggest that parks and protected areas in Canada are very influential and that the Canadian population shows a great interest in outdoor recreation in these protected spaces. It is also worth mentioning that public health agencies, such as Health Canada and the Public Health Agency of Canada (PHAC), have a much larger presence and following on social media than the park agency accounts do. As of April 2021, Health Canada has PHAC's Twitter account, @GovCanHealth, had 368,000 followers (Twitter, 2021). The park agencies draw a lot of their COVID-19 content from these accounts in order to inform their followers of the health and safety measures needed to be put in place due to the pandemic.

CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY

Qualitative research involves various data collection and analysis methodologies. Qualitative analysis is defined as *"information or data collected and analyzed that is primarily nonquantitative in character, consisting of textual materials such as interview transcripts, fieldnotes, and documents, and/or visual material such as artefacts, photographs, video recordings, and Internet sites, that document human experiences about others and/or oneself in social action and reflexive states"* (Saldana, 2011). Subjective phenomena such as patterns, opinions, and ideas are often the focus of qualitative methodology (Ashley & Boyd, 2013). The goals of this research can vary but usually amount to representing and presenting findings from data analysis such as policy effectiveness or understanding social complexity (Saldana, 2011). This type of analysis also relies on the examination of the participants' words and actions while drawing from various schools of thought within the social sciences (Ashley & Boyd, 2013).

The genre of qualitative research used in this study is grounded theory. It is a methodology in which qualitative data is meticulously analyzed in order to better understand human and social processes in order to assist in constructing a theory (Saldana, 2011). However, in this study, constructing a theory was not focused on. Instead, small data units are compared through coding cycles in order to determine themes and general patterns within the sample in order to the meaning behind social media messaging and the frequency of those messages (Saldana, 2011). Aside from grounded theory, content analysis was the primary method. Content analysis examines texts and visuals, media, and/or material culture systematically in order to analyze their meanings (Saldana, 2011). The focus of this study is on media materials. Media materials are often rich units that can be analyzed for their significance pertaining to the sender and receiver (Saldana, 2011). A downside to media materials specifically would be the ethics behind gathering this data, even if it is publicly accessible (Webb & Jirotka, 2017).

There are several advantages and disadvantages of the use of qualitative analysis techniques. To begin, an advantage is that qualitative research produces a detailed description of the data in question while also interpreting its meaning (Denzin, 1989; Rahman, 2016). In addition, qualitative analysis can explore several areas of human behaviour, such as reactions to a crisis, that cannot be quantified (Almeida et al., 2017). When conducting observation, the qualitative approach allows for data to be collected simultaneously with the event occurrence and is flexible to the knowledge discovery

24

(Almeida et al., 2017). It's also possible to get very detailed data which can emphasize the role and relevance of the social context (Almeida et al., 2017).

Disadvantages of qualitive analysis include the fact that it can be very time consuming and dependent on the observer's impartiality (Almeida et al., 2017). If the dataset is large, it can be difficult to generalize based on a very large sample size, in addition to also documenting observations (Almeida et al., 2017).

3.1 Methodological Approach

The methodological approach used in this study is inductive reasoning. Inductive reasoning *"involves the search for pattern from observation and the development of explanations – theories – for those patterns through series of hypotheses"* (Bernard, 2011, p. 7). The aim was to generate meanings from the data set collected in order to identify themes and relationships related to park agency response to the COVID-19 pandemic (Lewis, Saunders & Thornhill, 2012). The methodological framework used in this study is outlined in Figure 3.

Figure 3. Methodological framework.



3.2 Study Design

To achieve the objectives of my research, tweets from Canadian and U.S. park agencies were collected through purposive sampling (Battaglia, 2008). The park agency was selected based on the

purpose of the sample, which were organisations that tweeted about COVID-19 in the study period. A benefit of this sampling method is that it is easier to make generalizations about the sample compared to a random method (Dodge, 2008). A random method may not include organisations that tweeted about COVID-19 and so they would not be relevant to the study. A disadvantage would be that purposive sampling is sometimes open to error and selection bias due to a lack of random sampling (Dodge, 2008).

Tweets were analyzed using NVivo, specifically NCapture, software. NVivo is software that allows for the import of various types of data in order to perform in-depth analysis in one centralized place. The dataset can be organized based on themes through coding (QSR International, 2020). NCapture is a web browser extension of NVivo in which you can import datasets from social media accounts such as Twitter in chronological order (Hays & Daker-White, 2015). A recent study conducted in Brazil looked at sentiments about COVID-19 through user tweets (de Melo & Figueiredo, 2021). They looked at 1,597,934 tweets posted by 1,299,084 users in Brazil and used thematic analysis to organize the messaging. Through this social media analysis, there is a way to monitor the evolution of the pandemic and its subsequent effects (de Melo & Figueiredo, 2021). The study concluded that information obtained can be useful for decision-making by authorities (de Melo & Figueiredo, 2021). Researchers and authorities can identify potential controversial data, can address possible misinformation, and establish policies for communication and action with the local population (de Melo & Figueiredo, 2021).

With the tweets recorded, an inductive approach was used for coding. The inductive approach in qualitative analysis focuses on themes and interpretations that, in the case of this study, emerge from the data to comparing different cases to each other (Liu, 2016). In addition, the inductive approach is concerned with the generation of new knowledge coming from the data (Gabriel, 2013). This method has been used before in other social media studies, like one examining the use of hashtags employed by advocacy organisations on Twitter (Saxton, Niyiror, Guo & Waters, 2015). This study used an inductive coding scheme to organize data. Another social media study that used the inductive approach looked at place attachment through sentiment analysis in Massachusetts through Twitter (Hollander & Page, 2020). They collected, analysed, and then validated social media posts that referenced specific places in the city through inductive coding (Hollander & Page, 2020). The research suggests that it is possible to better understand attitudes about place attachment through analysis of Twitter data combined with a robust community engagement process (Hollander & Page, 2020).
Following this, a chi-squared analysis was conducted on the various themes found. The analysis was done to see if there was a statistical significance between the frequency of tweets for each theme within the different categories of organizations: Parks Canada versus the U.S. NPS, Canadian national park agencies, Canadian individual national parks, Canadian provincial park agencies, and Canadian individual provincial parks.

3.3 Study Site

Tweets were coded from most provinces and territories in Canada to get a geographically representative sample. In addition, one important park agency in the U.S. has been included to allow for a comparison between the two countries (U.S. National Park Service). Specifically, Tweets from six park agency Twitter accounts (Parks Canada, Alberta Parks, Ontario Parks, Sepaq (Québec), Manitoba Parks, and Northwest Territories (NWT) Parks) were collected. Parks Canada is at the national level, while the remaining five are at the provincial level. Tweets from 15 individual park Twitter accounts were also collected, including 11 national parks and four provincial parks. The national parks studied were as follows: Banff National Park, Bruce Peninsula National Park, Elk Island National Park, Fundy National Park, Rouge National Urban Park, Waterton Lakes National Park, and Yoho National Park. The provincial parks studied were all within the province of Ontario: Algonquin Provincial Park, Arrowhead Provincial Park, Killarney Provincial Park and Pinery Provincial Park.

3.4 Sample Method

The batches of tweets are from the beginning of February to the end of November. This was done to include tweets before the park agencies began releasing messaging regarding the pandemic. The time that the tweets were posted are known but the specific person that wrote the tweet will not. In addition, from where the tweet was posted is also not known.

3.5 Sample Size

In order to get a representative sample, the sample size consists of all of the tweets each park agency during the sample period in order to get as much data as possible. Over a period of 302 days, 8045 tweets collected. The 8045 tweets were divided into two major categories based on their location: Canada and the U.S. Furthermore, they were divided into three smaller categories: Pre COVID-19, COVID-19 and Non COVID-19. 24.2% (1948) of those tweets were COVID-19 related, 74.3% (5977) were non COVID-19 related, and the remaining pre COVID-19 tweets accounted for 1.5% (120) of the sample. For the Canadian organisations, they were then divided into national and provincial parks. This was not necessary for the U.S. National Park Service because they are a national organisation and individual U.S. national parks were not included in the study. In comparison to other studies that look at Twitter content analysis, the sample size is quite large. For example, a study that evaluated sampling methods for Twitter content relating to the 2014 South Carolina gubernatorial election collected 1896 tweets over a period of 107 days (Kim et al., 2018). Their findings show that this sample size is adequate in terms of Twitter content analysis (Kim et al., 2018). Another study examining public comments on Twitter about coronavirus assessed 600 tweets in the span of 30 days which amounts to 20 tweets a day (Damiano & Catellier, 2020). This number compares to the average 26 tweets collected per day in this study over the span of 302 days.

Once the tweets were sorted into national and provincial categories, they were then coded into themes based on the content of the tweet. Several tweets were coded into multiple themes. As a result of these thematic codes, varying results were found on how park agencies responded to the COVID-19 pandemic.

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

4.1 Examples of Tweets

In order to interpret the results, examples of tweets from the Pre COVID-19, COVID-19, and Non COVID-19 categories are shown below. While Figure 4 shows the different categories of tweets from Parks Canada, Figure 5 shows the different categories of tweets from Ontario Parks.

Figure 4. Examples of Parks Canada tweets.





Parks Canada ۲

Can

Happy 50th anniversary #LaMauricieNationalPark!

Created in 1970, today the park celebrates half a century of conservation, experiences and memories! Watch the full video here: parkscanada.gc.ca/mauricie50 #142 OND



Wearing a non-medical mask or a face covering is an effective way to protect others! 😷 🤎 To help us provide the safest possible environment for both you and our team, please wear a mask when in any indoor spaces at our parks or national historic sites. #InThisTor



8:50 pm · 10 Sep 2020 · Hootsuite Inc



COVID-19 EXAMPLE

ectative Parka eCtatureParks tr's been a challenging year, and we know how excited you are to escape into the natural beauty of our parks!

Our staff are working hard to get you into the park as quickly as possible. If you run into longer lines or closed facilities, please be patient. bit.ly/2XuyRts



COVID-19 EXAMPLE

Ontario Parks

Keep it local!

We owe it to our frontline and essential workers, families, friends, and neighbours to avoid nonessential travel as much as possible: bit.ly/28T7Ar7

Our actions today will minimize the risk to others and help #stopthespread of COVID-19.



12:14 pm - 22 May 2020 - Sprout Social

NON-COVID-19 EXAMPLE

Ontario Parks @OntarioParks

Paddling is a low impact activity which reduces the risk of wear and tear on joints: bit.ly/1RNhkzr

#HPHP #PaddleON #NationalPaddlingWeek



12:52 am · 19 Jun 2020 · Sprout Social

Figure 6 shows the different categories of tweets from Pinery Provincial Park.

Figure 6. Examples of Pinery Provincial Park tweets.



Figure 7 shows the different categories of tweets from the U.S. NPS.

Figure 7. Examples of U.S. NPS Tweets.





NON-COVID-19 EXAMPLE



4.2 Number of COVID-19 Tweets

Line charts were created to analyze the trajectory of the number of tweets regarding COVID-19. Below are various graphs depicting the number of COVID-19 tweets by overarching park organisations, and important comparisons between park organisations (overarching and individual).

4.2.1 Parks Canada and Individual National Parks

The COVID-19 tweets by Parks Canada gradually increased from March to June (Figure 8). In March, there are 13 tweets regarding COVID-19, increasing to 46 in June, a 254% increase. Starting in July, they decrease significantly until the end of November from 29 COVID-19 tweets to 1 per month. The peak in June is 46 tweets leading to 1 tweet in November about COVID-19.





To compare the number of messages that Parks Canada has tweeted in relation to the progression of COVID-19, Figure 9 shows the number of tweets by Parks Canada and the cumulative number of COVID-19 cases in Canada by month. In this figure, it can be seen that COVID-19 cases in Canada start to rise in March and continue to do so throughout the year. However, the same cannot be said for the number of COVID-19 tweets by Parks Canada. The peak of the tweet count is in June with 46 COVID-19 related messages, and then it declines to 1 in November. There are 104,193 COVID-19 cases in June, rising 263% to 378,139 cases in November. There is an inverse relationship between the

number of COVID-19 tweets by Canada's national park agency and the number of COVID-19 cases recorded in the country. This may be due to the park busy season of summer coming to an end. With less visitation, there is a potential for less social media content being put out.



Figure 9. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Parks Canada and the cumulative number of COVID-19 cases in Canada by month (Statista, 2021).

In Figure 10, Parks Canada can be seen to have the largest number of COVID-19 tweets out of all of the organisations over the study period with 206 tweets. In comparison, the organisation with the second highest number of tweets is Rouge National Urban Park with 134 tweets. Parks Canada, Point Pelee National Park, Rouge National Urban Park, and Waterton Lakes National Park have the most similar trajectory, with the most COVID-19 tweets from April to July. The other park organisations remain somewhat steady throughout the months, only slightly increasing from April to September. When it comes to increases in tweets concerning COVID-19, there were some exceptions. Banff National Park spiked in COVID-19 tweets during the month August, going from 3 tweets in July to 16 in August (433% increase). In addition, Rouge National Urban Park went from 3 tweets in September to 9 tweets in October, a 300% increase. Some organisations had different patterns. Elk Island National Park tweeted less about COVID-19 during the month of April, decreasing from 11 in March to two in

April. The same can be said about Riding Mountain National Park, which had a 40% decrease in those months.



Figure 10. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Parks Canada and Individual National Parks.

4.2.2 Provincial Park Organisations

For the provincial park agencies, there was a general gradual increase in the number of COVID-19 tweets from March to July (Figure 11). In March alone, there were 115 tweets in total from all organisations. From August to November, there were a total of 103 tweets from all organisations. The provincial park organisations began to reduce the number of pandemic-related tweets until the end of November. It can be seen that Ontario Parks had the most COVID-19 tweets in the study period with 394, and Alberta Parks coming in closely behind with 308 tweets. There was an increase during March, a decrease in April, and then a spike from May to July for these two organisations. In March, Ontario Parks had 65 tweets and Alberta Parks had 41. Manitoba Parks, NWT Parks and Sepaq all had a small number of COVID-19 tweets during the study period with 75, 6 and 8 respectively. However, it can be said that NWT and Sepaq had a very similar trajectory, with most of the tweets being posted from March to the end of May. NWT and Sepaq had 100% of their tweets go out in this period.



Figure 11. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Provincial Park Agencies.

In Figure 12, all of the organisations had a spike in the number of COVID-19 tweets during March and a decrease in April. Algonquin Provincial Park and Killarney Provincial Park's number of tweets decreased by 67% in those months, while Arrowhead Provincial Park by 94%, and Pinery Provincial Park's by 94%. Following this decrease, varying patterns occurred. All except for Pinery Provincial Park increased during October. This may be due to the changing of the leaves, with Ontario Parks even having a "Fall Colours" report that indicates where the best places are to see this change within their natural spaces (Ontario Parks, 2020).



Figure 12. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Individual Provincial Parks in Ontario.

Figure 13 shows that Ontario Parks had more COVID-19 tweets from March to August in comparison to all of the individual park organisations within Ontario. During these months, Ontario Parks tweeted 378 times, with Pinery Provincial Park tweeting 121 times, Arrowhead 38 times, Killarney 28 times, and Algonquin 14 times. After, however, Algonquin and Arrowhead provincial parks exceeded the number of COVID-19 tweets that Ontario Parks had during the months of September through November. Algonquin tweeted 46 times and Arrowhead 20 times, compared to Ontario Parks' 18 tweets.



Figure 13. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Ontario Parks and Individual Provincial Parks in Ontario.

4.2.3 National Park Service

In Figure 14, the number of COVID-19 tweets by the NPS increases by 121% from March to April, going from 34 to 75 tweets. There are a minimal number of pandemic-related tweets from May to the end of November, at a total of 72 tweets. The COVID-19 cases in the U.S. start to increase consistently from March to November. From March to June, there is a 3844800% in COVID-19 cases. This high percentage is in line with the high number of tweets from March to April. From July to November, the percentage increase lowers to 198.113%, which can account for the decrease in tweets, in addition to the peak summer season coming to an end in September.

Figure 14. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by U.S. NPS and the cumulative number of COVID-19 cases in the U.S. by month (Statista, 2021).



When comparing Parks Canada and the U.S. National Park Service in Figure 15, it can be seen that Parks Canada has a more gradual increase in the number of COVID-19 tweets from March to June with a 253% increase over four months, gradually decreasing after that until November. However, the NPS COVID-19 tweet frequency increases during March and spikes in April at 121% over two months, with minimal numbers of COVID-19 tweets beginning in May.

Figure 15. Comparison of COVID-19 Tweets by Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS.



4.3 Themes Found Within the COVID-19 Tweets

Various themes were found within the COVID-19 related tweets. Table 2 provides a definition and example for each theme found within the tweets of the park organisations relating to COVID-19.

Theme	Definition	Example
At Home & Local	Tweets about people staying at home or visiting local areas.	Weta Parks Please remember that vehicle access to Alberta's provincial parks, and to parking lots and staging areas on public land, is temporarily suspended. Please remain close to home. The more we do today, the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. #AbParks Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. Image: State of the sooner we can all return to our favourite outdoor pursuits. <t< th=""></t<>
Camping	Tweets about camping (i.e., reservations, cancellations, re- opening).	<complex-block> Part National Park Control Image: Comparing in Comparing in Comparing Will be available beginning June 22! Reminder: Comparing is still not available at this time and will remain closed until June 21. Please continue to check for updates: ow.ly/lY9630qLF0Q Image: Comparing in Comparing is still not available at this time and will remain closed until June 21. Please continue to check for updates: ow.ly/lY9630qLF0Q Image: Comparing is still not available at this time and will remain closed until June 21. Please continue to check for updates: ow.ly/lY9630qLF0Q Image: Comparing is still not available at this time and will remain closed until June 21. Please continue to check for updates: ow.ly/lY9630qLF0Q Image: Comparing is still not available at this time and will remain closed until June 21. Please continue to check for updates: ow.ly/lY9630qLF0Q Image: Comparing is still not available at this time and will remain closed until June 21. Please continue to check for updates: ow.ly/lY9630qLF0Q Image: Comparing is still not available at this time at the still not available at the still not ava</complex-block>

Table 2. Definitions and examples of themes found within the COVID-19 tweets.

~							
Capacity &	Tweets about park capacity or	Algonquin Park					
Overcrowding	overcrowding in parks. Can	8:00am: We are already seeing steady traffic this morning.					
	include tweets urging people	We are expecting to reach capacity later today. Plan accordingly.					
	not to visit a park due to						
	overcapacity or day use visitor						
	limitations.	<complex-block></complex-block>					
Closures &	Tweets about the closures of	National Mall NPS 🤣					
Cancellations	parks. In addition, tweets about	@NationalMalINPS					
	event cancellations due to	As a public health precaution due to the coronavirus (COVID-19), the Washington					
	COVID-19.	starting Saturday, March 14. Updates will be posted to our website and social media channels. More at go.nps.gov/washmon 12:03 am · 14 Mar 2020 · Twitter Web App					
		Retweet by the NPS					
Operational	Tweets about operational	Point Pelee NP @PointPeleeNP					
Changes	changes within parks,	Reminder, Park closed Monday to Friday. See you again Saturday & Sunday from 10 am to sunset.					
	including their facilities.	Stay up to date on the latest here: ow.ly/2EpU50A7Yk0					
		3:03 pm - 15 Jun 2020 - Hootsuite Inc.					

Parking &	Tweets about parking at the	Manitoba Parks 👌
Vahialaa		@MBGovParks
venicies	parks, restrictions on parking/vehicle access, or road access.	Get your park vehicle permit before your visit! Avoid delays when entering parks by buying your vehicle permit online and print it at home, or purchase at participating retailers. manitobaelicensing.ca #ManitobaParks #ExploreMB Track them down online. Manitoba
<i>Re-Opening</i>	Tweets about the re-opening of parks, park facilities, or camping within parks.	<complex-block><image/><text><text><image/><image/></text></text></complex-block>
Rosourcos &	Tweets about COVID-19	Riding Mountain NP
Information	resources and information regarding parks.	Coronavirus (COVID-19) and your visit to Riding Mountain National Park: Visit our website for more info: ow.ly/s7s150yQccL and check out our FAQs ow.ly/qCB850yQccM #FlattenTheCurve TEMPORARY CORONAVIRUS DISEASE (OVID-19) CORONAVIRUS DISEASE

Social Distancing	Tweets encouraging social	Ontario Parks
& Health	distancing and promoting	Hitting the trails?
Guidelines	provincial or national health guidelines.	Keep your fellow hikers and yourself safe by continuing to practice good physical distancing. This means staying at least two metres away from anyone outside your household.Image: Star Star Star Star Star Star Star Star
Trespassing &	Tweets about trespassing in	Bruce Peninsula NP Ganati @BrucePNP
Illegal Activity	parks when they are closed or other illegal activity.	Parks Canada wardens have laid charges for trespassing @BrucePNP The park has been closed since March 23, 2020 and remains closed this long weekend and until further notice.Tor more information on our response to COVID-19 toist: ow.ly/UTsV50zc117.Image: Comparison of the park has been closed time to the park has been closed this long
Virtual	Tweets promoting virtual	PPS Archeology weights weight
Information,	information, education, or	Visit @BandelierNPS virtually artsandculture.google.com/streetview/ban
Education &	events as a result of staying	(image: Tyuonyi Village) #IAD2020 #FindYourPark
Events	home.	State PM - Oct 5, 2020 - TweetDeck

Table 3 provides an example for each theme found within the tweets of a major provincial park organisation.

Theme	Example by Ontario Parks				
At Home & Local	Image: Contario Parks Feeling tense? Take a break and draw your favourite camping scene, memory, or even a natural element from your home or backyard. bit.ly/3fKWMMM Image: Contario Parks				
Camping	Ontario Parks UPDATE – Ontario Parks will begin opening beaches on June 12, welcome campers enrolled in the Seasonal Campsite Program (Fall 2019) on June 15 and begin to gradually open campgrounds starting the week of June 22. Learn more: ontarioparks.com/covid19/ Image: Starting the View of June 22. Learn more: ontarioparks.com/covid19/ Image: Starting the View of June 22. Learn more: ontarioparks.com/covid19/ Image: Starting the View of June 22. Learn more: Ontarioparks.com/covid19/ Image: Starting the View of June 22. Learn more: Ontarioparks.com/covid19/ Image: Starting the View of June 22. Learn more: Ontarioparks.com/covid19/ Image: Starting the View of June 22. Image: Starting the View of June 22.				

Table 3. Examples of themes found within the Ontario Parks COVID-19 tweets.







Table 4 provides an example for each theme found within the tweets of a provincial park organisation that was very active on social media and had tweets that fit into most of the themes found.

Table 4. Examples of themes found within Pinery Provincial Park's COVID-19 tweets.

Theme	Example by Pinery Provincial Park					
Camping	PineryPP @PineryProvPark Replying to @Laura_DBON Hi Laura, Camping will be available on June 22nd: ontarioparks.com/park/pinery We're looking forward to seeing you! 5:30 PM · Jun 17, 2020 · Sprout Social					





Re-Opening	PineryPP Beginning May 11, we're providing access to some provincial parks and conservation reserves for limited recreational day-use, such as walking, hiking and biking, with access to the remaining provincial parks including Pinery on May 15: ontarioparks.com/covid19	
	With the second secon	
Descurres & Information		
Kesources & Information	PineryPP @PineryProvPark	
Kesources & Information	PineryPP PineryProvPark Just a reminder: our park will be available starting Friday May 15 for limited recreational day-use activities.	
Kesources & Information	PineryPP PineryProvPark Just a reminder: our park will be available starting Friday May 15 for limited recreational day-use activities. Please visit this link for services that will be available: bit.ly/3aPpTuJ	
Kesources & Injormation	PineryPP PineryProvPark Just a reminder: our park will be available starting Friday May 15 for limited recreational day-use activities. Please visit this link for services that will be available: bit.ly/3aPpTuJ Please visit this link for services that will be available: bit.ly/3aPpTuJ Image: Start	



Table 5 shows a comparison of frequency of tweets for each theme between Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS themes. There was a statistically significant difference between themes and the frequency of tweets from Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS (X2=41.51, p=0.00000007, df=5). In terms of specific themes, Parks Canada had the highest percentage of tweets in the At Home & Local theme (37.8%) while the NPS had the highest in Virtual Information, Education and Events (36.1%).

Theme	Parks CanadaPercentage- Number of(%)Tweets-		U.S. NPS – Number of Tweets	Percentage (%)	
At Home & Local	115	37.8%	37	16.3%	
Closures & Cancellations	26	8.9%	22	9.7%	
Re-Opening	18	6.2%	27	11.9%	

Table 5. Frequency of Tweets by Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS Organized by Theme.

Resources & Info	21	7.2%	11	4.8%
Social Distancing & Health Guidelines	51	17.5%	48	21.1%
Virtual Information, Education, & Events	60	20.6%	82	36.1%

Table 6 shows a comparison of frequency of tweets for each theme between Canadian individual national parks.

Table 6. Frequency of Tweets by Canadian Individual National Parks Organized by Theme.

Theme	Banff	Bruce	Elk	Fundy	Jasper	Kooten	Point	Riding	Rouge	Waterton	Yoho	Total	%
	NP	Peninsula NP	Island NP	NP	NP	ay NP	Pelee NP	Mountain NP	NUP	Lakes NP	NP		
At Home & Local	9	16	6	8	17	15	56	2	44	17	13	203	19
Closures & Cancellations	21	21	13	19	16	14	25	8	16	25	11	189	18
Re-Opening	21	7	2	10	10	11	18	7	9	14	9	118	11
Social Distancing & Health Guidelines	11	5	5	3	23	4	2	3	23	20	6	105	10
Parking & Vehicles	12	17	11	12	10	3	6	1	7	25	3	107	10
Virtual Information, Education, & Events	7	3	1	2	7	2	19	1	50	6	4	102	10
Resources & Info	25	3	5	3	4	4	15	6	9	17	9	100	9
Camping	7	12	2	6	6	5	12	5	7	11	4	77	7
Capacity & Overcrowding	1	13	7	0	0	1	7	0	1	8	2	40	4
Operational Changes	0	0	1	1	0	0	8	2	0	5	3	20	2

Trespassing &													
Illegal	0	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	0
Activity													

Table 7 shows a comparison of frequency of tweets for each theme between Canadian provincial park agencies.

Table 7. Frequency of Tweets by Canadian Provincial Park Agencies organized by Theme.

Theme	Alberta	Manitoba	NWT	Ontario	Sepaq	Total	%
	Parks	Parks	Parks	Parks			
Camping	125	2	3	66	0	196	21
Social							
Distancing &	85	35	3	36	0	150	17
Health	05	55	5	50	0	137	17
Guidelines							
Closures &	38	4	3	71	1	117	12
Cancellations	50	·	5	/ 1	1	,	12
Re-Opening	28	1	1	84	3	117	12
Resources &	12	23	0	59	4	98	10
Info	12	25	Ū		·	20	10
Capacity &	22	0	0	60	0	82	9
Overcrowding		-					
At Home &	16	11	0	31	0	58	6
Local			-	_			
Operational	1	1	0	48	1	51	5
Changes							
Parking &	24	7	0	7	0	38	4
Vehicles							
Virtual							
Information,	5	22	0	6	0	33	3
Education, &							
Events							

Table 8 shows a comparison of frequency of tweets for each theme between Canadian individual provincial parks.

Theme	Algonquin	Arrowhead	Killarney PP	Pinery PP	Total	%
	PP	PP				
Capacity &	45	23	2	54	124	35
Overcrowding					147	55
Closures &	7	9	11	38	65	18
Cancellations					02	10
Camping	2	6	15	40	63	18
Re-Opening	5	6	8	22	41	11
Social						
Distancing &	5	4	1	17	27	8
Health	5	Т	1	17		Ū
Guidelines						
Resources &	5	5	5	11	26	7
Info						
Parking &	1	1	2	4	8	2
Vehicles					_	
Operational	0	1	0	4	5	1
Changes						
At Home &	0	0	0	0	0	0
Local					Ŭ	Ū
Virtual						
Information,	0	0	0	0	0	0
Education, and	U U	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Ū		-	2
Events						

Table 8. Frequency of Tweets by Canadian Individual Provincial Parks Organized by Theme.

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION & RECOMMENDATIONS

In this section, an examination of the results is provided concerning how park agencies responded on social media during the COVID-19 pandemic, including the successes and consequences of their communication. The chapter is organized into themes, guided by the research objectives. Further, the limitations of the study, opportunities for future research, and recommendations for park management and communication will be looked at in this chapter.

5.1 Social Media as a Park Agency Communication Tool

From February to November 2020, it can be seen that park agencies did take to social media, especially Twitter, to communicate information about operational changes, closures and cancellations, and anticipated re-opening of facilities. Tweets about staying home or local, camping reservations, capacity and overcrowding, and virtual information are just a few of the themes found within the messaging of the agencies. For Canadian agencies, there was an emphasis on staying home and health guidelines, such as maintaining social distancing, to further prevent the spread of the virus. A deeper examination of the themes found within the dataset is discussed.

5.1.1 Themes

5.1.1.1 At Home and Local

The theme of "At Home and Local" includes tweets about people staying at home or visiting local areas. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (37%), individual national parks (19%), provincial park agencies (6%), individual provincial parks (0%), and the U.S. NPS (16%). Based on these numbers, this theme was tweeted about more frequently on the Parks Canada Twitter account and the U.S. NPS account. Individual provincial parks did not tweet about this theme. Words such as "stay home" or "at home" were used. In addition, various hashtags were created to encourage people to stay home (#StayHome, #ParkedAtHome) or stay local (#BackyardXplorers). Figures 20, 21 and 22 show examples of these hashtags being used.

Figure 16. Example of a tweet using "#StayHome".



Celebrate #InternationalPicnicDay in your own backyard or at one of #ParksCanada's day-use areas or green spaces. If you choose to visit us, keep yourself and others safe and stay #ParksSmart: ow.ly/Y8B250Abzy7

...





8:30 PM - Jun 18, 2020 - Hootsuite Inc.

Figure 17. Example of a tweet using "#ParkedAtHome".



7:07 PM · Apr 12, 2020 · Twitter Web App

Figure 18. Example of a tweet using "#BackyardXplorers".



Hey **#BackyardXplorers!** Co outside and have a sensory scavenger hunt. C Find something: smooth, squishy, rough, shiny, smelly or colourful. What did you find? Anyone find all six?! Show us



3:30 PM · Sep 13, 2020 · Hootsuite Inc.

5.1.1.2 Camping

The theme of "Camping" includes COVID-19 tweets about anything related to camping in Canadian national and provincial parks. This includes closures of campsites, making reservations, and re-opening of campsites. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (2%), individual national parks (7%), provincial park agencies 21%), individual provincial parks (18%), and the U.S. NPS (0%). Provincial park agencies tweeted about this theme the most out of all of the dataset categories. An event worth mentioning is that once the Alberta Parks provincial park agency camping reservation portal was open, and people could reserve their spot for the summer, the website crashed due to the high levels of activity. Figure 22

shows a series of tweets by the provincial park agency trying address this issue and that their website will be up and running again shortly after the crash.

Figure 19. Camping tweets by Alberta Parks.



These high levels of activity can be attributed to the fact that Alberta Parks cancelled all camping reservations from March to mid-May due to COVID-19. When camping was permitted once again, many Albertans wanted to go camping, which can potentially be attributed to the mandatory quarantine and isolation required during the first months of the pandemic. The U.S. NPS did not tweet about COVID-19 related camping during this time.

5.1.1.3 Capacity and Overcrowding

The theme of "Capacity and Overcrowding" includes tweets about park capacity or overcrowding in these natural areas. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (0%), individual national parks (4%), provincial park agencies (9%), individual provincial parks (35%), and the U.S. NPS (16%). The high number of tweets about this theme by individual provincial parks urge people not to visit a park due to overcapacity or give more information about day use visitor limitations. This occurs during the summer months when it is peak season. A reason for these tweets is that the parks implemented a day-use capacity so that social distancing guidelines and other health regulations could be followed (Ontario Parks, 2020). During these peak months, visitation increased to parks, especially since they re-opened to the public in June with COVID-19 measures in place. Therefore, overcrowding and day-use capacity occurred at various provincial parks across Ontario. Figure 24 shows an example of a capacity and overcrowding tweet.

Figure 20. Example of a capacity and over-crowding tweet by Algonquin Provincial Park.



5:23 PM · Oct 11, 2020 · Twitter for iPhone

5.1.1.4 Closures and Cancellations

The theme of "Closures and Cancellations" includes tweets about the closures of parks. In addition, tweets about event cancellations due to COVID-19 were also included. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (8%), individual national parks (18%), provincial park agencies (12%), individual provincial parks (18%), and the U.S. NPS (10%). All of the dataset categories tweeted about closures and cancellations, especially near the beginning of the pandemic. Parks were closed and events were cancelled due to government health guidelines and regulations being put in place to flatten the curve of the pandemic. An example of this is shown in Figure 25.

Figure 21. Example of a "Closures and Cancellations" tweet by Parks Canada.



5.1.1.5 Operational Changes

The theme of "Operational Changes" includes tweets about operational changes within parks, including their facilities. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (0%), individual national parks (2%), provincial park agencies (5%), individual provincial parks (1%), and the U.S. NPS (0%). This theme was not frequently tweeted about during the pandemic across all dataset categories. Parks Canada and the U.S. NPS did not tweet about this theme at all. Provincial park agencies tweeted about it the most, especially about park hours changing after park re-openings and facility re-openings. Figure 26 is an example of a tweet like this.

Figure 22. Example of an "Operational Changes" tweet by Alberta Parks.



...

11:06 PM · Jul 2, 2020 · Twitter Web App

5.1.1.6 Parking and Vehicles

The theme of "Parking and Vehicles" includes tweets about parking at the parks, restrictions on parking/vehicle access, or road access. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (4%), individual national parks (10%), provincial park agencies (4%), individual provincial parks (2%), and the U.S. NPS (0%). This theme was especially important at the beginning of the pandemic and during the peak summer months. In the first months, vehicle access to Canadian parks was restricted to slow the spread of the virus. Figure 27 shows an example of this message being communicated to the public.
Figure 23. Example of "Parking and Vehicles" tweet by Fundy National Park.



During the peak summer months, Canadian park agencies and individual parks, both national and provincial, encouraged visitors to these natural areas to come early to avoid not finding a parking spot. Parking lots were getting to full capacity quickly, especially since there were limits on how many people could enter the park at a time. Again, this was put in place to limit the spread and keep in line with health guidelines. An example of a tweet like this is shown in Figure 28.

Figure 24. Example of a "Parking and Vehicles" tweet by Sandbanks Provincial Park, retweeted by Ontario Parks.



5.1.1.7 Re-Opening

The theme of "Re-Opening" includes tweets about the re-opening of parks, park facilities, or camping within parks. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset

categories are as follows: Parks Canada (6%), individual national parks (11%), provincial park agencies (12%), individual provincial parks (11%), and the U.S. NPS (12%). All of the dataset categories tweeted about this theme in some capacity. This was because, between the months of May and June, health guidelines and preparation by the park agencies and individual parks allowed for the re-opening of facilities and natural areas. Even though they tweeted about the re-opening, they also included cautionary messages encouraging people to still follow social distancing and other health guidelines. Examples of these tweets are seen in Figures 29 and 30.

Figure 25. Example of a "Re-Opening" tweet by Yosemite National Park, retweeted by the U.S. NPS.



Following guidance from the White House, CDC, and state and local public health authorities, we are increasing recreational access. Beginning June 5, we are reopening access to the Yosemite Wilderness to those with an existing wilderness permit or an existing Half Dome permit.

2:50 AM · Jun 3, 2020 · TweetDeck

Figure 26. Example of a "Re-Opening" tweet by Banff National Park.



5.1.1.8 Resources and Information

The theme of "Resources and Information" includes tweets about COVID-19 resources and information regarding parks. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (7%), individual national parks (10%), provincial park agencies (10%), individual provincial parks (7%), and the U.S. NPS (5%). The messaging consists of informing the public about new guidelines within the natural areas and how to adhere to health advisories. In addition, information about what facilities or parks were open or closed are also included in this theme. Figure 31 shows an example of a tweet with this kind of messaging.

Figure 27. Example of a "Resources and Information" tweet by Riding Mountain National Park.



5.1.1.9 Social Distancing and Health Guidelines

The theme of "Social Distancing and Health Guidelines" includes tweets encouraging social distancing at parks and promoting provincial or national health guidelines. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (17%), individual national parks (10%), provincial park agencies (17%), individual provincial parks (8%), and the U.S. NPS (21%). All of the dataset categories included messaging relating to social distancing and health advisories throughout the entire study period. Wording in these messages included "masks" and

"physical distancing". They became more frequent as the re-opening of parks in May and June was announced. Figure 32 is an example of this.

Figure 28. Example of a "Social Distancing and Health Guidelines" tweet by Pinery Provincial Park.



The messaging within this theme also included information and resources from the government and health authorities. This can be seen in an example in Figure 33, where wearing a mask in indoor spaces is encouraged at Bruce Peninsula National Park.

Figure 29. Example of a "Social Distancing and Health Guidelines" tweet by Bruce Peninsula National Park.



While visiting @BrucePNP, please follow the advice of local public health experts and wear a mask in indoor spaces to help keep you and our staff safe. We love putting a smile on our visitor's faces, even if it is underneath a mask!



^{6:03} PM · Aug 6, 2020 · Hootsuite Inc.

5.1.1.10 Trespassing and Illegal Activity

The theme of "Trespassing and Illegal Activity" includes tweets about trespassing in parks when they are closed or other illegal activity. Less than one percent of tweets by Parks Canada and individual national parks account for this theme. The other dataset categories did not tweet about trespassing and illegal activity. The messaging surrounding this is about people illegally trespassing on park land during the COVID-19 closure of these spaces. It also encourages people to stay home and not visit the parks during their closure. This indicates that people did not follow the health guidelines and closures within the parks and decided to visit illegally. It can reflect the need for people to be outdoors during this difficult time and how outdoor spaces are so important to people's wellbeing. An example of a tweet within this theme can be seen in Figure 34. Figure 30. Example of a "Trespassing and Illegal Activity" tweet by Bruce Peninsula National Park.



5.1.1.11 Virtual Events, Education and Information

The theme of "Virtual Information, Education and Events" includes tweets promoting any kind of virtual programming as a result of staying home. The percentage of tweets concerning this theme among the different dataset categories are as follows: Parks Canada (19%), individual national parks (9%), provincial park agencies (4%), individual provincial parks (0%), and the U.S. NPS (36%). For the individual provincial parks and provincial park agencies included in the study, it can be interpreted that there was a minimal amount of messaging regarding virtual events, education and information. Figures 35 and 36 are examples of what tweets looked like when they did promote a virtual event.

Figure 31. Example of a tweet by Manitoba Parks promoting virtual programming.



Figure 32. Example of a tweet by Ontario Parks promoting virtual programming.



11:48 PM · Jun 4, 2020 · Sprout Social

Some agencies did introduce social media activities and web-based programming due to reduced physical access, however, despite the new programs offered, there was a lack of messaging to promote them on park agency Twitter feeds (Waithaka et al., 2021). Based on the results, Canadian

provincial park agencies and individual provincial parks did not seize the opportunity to promote this alternative form of education or "virtual visit" to its parks and protected areas. This is potentially due to having a lack of students at the parks because of the closure of facilities. In contrast to this, Parks Canada tweeted more frequently about this theme, even though individual national parks lacked promoting virtual programming. The U.S. NPS focused more on providing alternatives to their visitors through virtual events, information, and education. 36% of their messaging was about virtual programs or opportunities. The U.S. NPS adapted to COVID-19 related-challenges in a manner that focused on education, interpretation and outreach, and on fostering or maintaining visitors' relationship with their parks, even though people could not physically go there during the pandemic. Examples of these programs include the Classroom Virtual Learning Experience and Find Your "Virtual" Park. They promoted it heavily through the majority of their COVID-19 related tweets.

5.1.2 Strengths and Weaknesses within the Messaging

The messaging put forth by the park agencies and individual parks during the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic had several strengths and weaknesses. In terms of strengths, the closure and re-opening of parks and their facilities was, overall, communicated in a consistent and timely manner. These events were tweeted about frequently before the actual closing and re-opening of parks. Another strength is that individual and general concerns about camping reservations, closures, re-opening of parks and facilities were communicated in a timely and frequent manner. While comments to tweets were not addressed in this study, park agencies and individual parks made a concerted effort to answer questions during this time. Information and resources were provided when necessary. For example, if a park was to re-open, the agency or individual park gave important information about the park itself but also health guidelines that needed to be followed. The clarity of the information was at a high standard, as the tweets were clear, concise and avoided jargon. Next, a number of park agencies, especially Parks Canada, tried to create a sense of community among their followers. For example, #ShareTheChair was an already existing hashtag that was about the red chairs you found throughout the national parks and that you could buy from Parks Canada. During the pandemic, Parks Canada branded them to be something you could take home and imagine yourself sitting in them within a national park. Figure 37 is an example of a tweet by Parks Canada involving #ShareTheChair.

71

Figure 33. Example of a "#ShareTheChair" tweet by Parks Canada.



10:00 PM · Aug 6, 2020 · Hootsuite Inc.

Finally, when provided, virtual programming was encouraged to provide an alternative during the quarantine period at the start of the pandemic. Programming included virtual park tours, park staff giving nature lessons, ideas for backyard activities, resources for kids, virtual backgrounds available for online meetings, and more. Overall, messaging came across to the public clearly and was issued in a timely manner.

In turn, the park agencies and individual parks did exhibit some weaknesses when it came to their tweets and information provided. To start, there was overall a lack of virtual promotion in the provincial parks and agencies. In addition to this, virtual messaging rates, and tweets in general, declined after parks opened up again, even though people were still staying at home or in their local area due to the pandemic. Messaging frequency regarding COVID-19 was reduced after the summer months due to peak season ending, even though the pandemic was in full swing and the number of cases was rising. There was an inverse relationship with the number of COVID-19 tweets after April

and the number of COVID-19 cases in Canada. From the results, it can be seen that after April, there was a decrease in the COVID-19 related tweets by Parks Canada. However, the COVID-19 cases in the country continued to rise from March to the end of the study in November. This inverse relationship is potentially explained by the fact that parks did slowly re-open to the public in the late spring and summer months, easing restrictions due to warmer weather and operational measures put in place to prevent the spread of the virus. In addition, there is also the impact of COVID-19 fatigue, which suggests that people did not want to hear about the pandemic anymore (Zerbe, 2020). This could have led to park agencies tweeting less about it to not overwhelm the public during a time when COVID-19 was already so present in other parts of their lives.

During the fall season, when the colours were changing and people were still wanting to visit natural spaces, there was an inconsistency in the COVID-19 messaging across all dataset categories. However, park agencies should have continued to provide information and resources regarding the pandemic and how to stay safe in their parks during this time. The rationale behind the dramatically reduced number of COVID-19-related tweets is not known, but could be linked to a number of factors, including lower risks associated with outdoor activities, visitor familiarity with risk reduction measures, and the relatively low COVID-19 cases across Canada during the summer.

Another weakness would be that there was a lack of standardized messaging across the same political jurisdictions. For example, there was a statistically significant difference between individual provincial parks, all within Ontario, regarding the themes of their messaging. This indicates that although the parks were all located within the same province, they did not have the same content informing the public during the crisis. The same can be said for national park agencies, provincial park agencies, and individual national parks.

6.3 Disconnect Between Departments

The results of this analysis indicate that park agencies and individual parks did not work enough in collaboration with their health department counterparts throughout the study period. They did not give enough information about health guidelines and did not retweet official government health officials when new rules and regulations came out. There was a clear disconnect between these departments within federal and provincial governments alike. Park agencies and individual parks did not attempt to leverage resources for communication from their associated health departments or local health units. Specifically, there was a lack of cross-messaging between park agencies and health departments. This can be seen in the low percentage of messaging from both provincial and national organisations regarding resources, information, and health guidelines. When there were tweets about health guidelines, they were usually in line with park closures, park re-openings, and encouragement to follow health regulations due to the pandemic. In spite of this, specific authorities, such as Public Health Ontario, were often, if not always, left out of the tweet. Figure 38 provides an example of health advice being given in terms of COVID-19 and parks but makes no mention of the health department. Figure 34. Example of a health guidelines tweet by Banff National Park.



A rare example of authorities being mentioned in messaging relating to health guidelines is seen in Figure 39. The Jasper Municipal Council's new legislation is promoted, and masks are strongly encouraged when visiting indoor spaces in Jasper National Park.

Figure 35. Example of a tweet mentioning public authorities by Jasper National Park.



This lack of reference to health authorities within the messaging leads to the question of whether there is a disconnect between health and protected area departments in Canada. The health department could help the park agencies in terms of creating compelling and informative messaging for the public to understand more about decision-making and safe visitation. Wang et al. (2021) state that *"sufficiency, congruence and consistency in health risk communication have important implications for effective health safety instruction as well as critical content interpretability and recall"* (2021). Past research has shown that social media messaging, such as Twitter, is most effective when used by health organizations in crisis situations, like the Ebola outbreak, that are familiar with their audience (Guidry, 2017). In the case of parks and protected areas, the audience can be assumed to be made up of people who enjoy spending time outdoors. In addition to this, health organizations are more successful at getting their message across when incorporating visual imagery, acknowledging public fears and concerns, and offering solutions (Guidry, 2017).

In future crises, is there a larger role that health agencies, operating at multiple levels of government, can play in terms of helping parks with messaging and guidelines? In addition, how can

key issues be embedded across departments? Is there potential for a cross-messaging system in order for the same tweets to be put out by all park agencies with the messages coming from the health department? In addition, is there potential for parks and protected to work with other departments as well, such as the immigration department in order to offer more accessible ways to New Canadians of visiting parks or obtaining virtual programming during crises such as the COVID-19 pandemic? This further collaboration can lead to a renewed commitment for Canada's parks and protected areas, especially when being connected to the health department in these crisis situations.

6.4 Recommendations for Park Management & Communication

From this study, several recommendations can be made to park management and communication teams. First, and most significantly, messaging about virtual events, education and information should be made a priority, especially until the pandemic ends. The use of remote learning technology has boomed during the pandemic, and it is certain that virtual messaging will continue to be an important part of visitor experiences after the crisis is over. Park agencies should explore the opportunity of increasing the number of online educational park programs. Allocating more resources towards virtual series, information, events, and educational programs will help improve these services and attract more public interest and traffic, especially youth. There is potential for park agencies to reach a larger and broader audience through virtual programs, as they are more accessible because they cut down on geographical, economic, and seasonal barriers. Monitoring of these programs' effectiveness can also be done through marketing analyses and improvements can be made at an efficient rate. Data can be easily collected to determine user sentiment of these services and how they can better serve participants. A successful example of this is the Toronto Zoo's Zoo to You program (Toronto Zoo, 2021). Various virtual resources and educational programs were made available to keep building capacity during this pandemic. For example, the Zoo offered educator and parent resources, a high school course, and other virtual programs (Toronto Zoo, 2021). Park agencies did not realize this potential. Another example of successful virtual programming is at the McLean OCD Institute at Houston. A mental health care provider, the Institute transitioned from providing in-person care across three levels to conducting in-patient and out-patient programming completely online. This transition occurred over a five-day period (Sequeira et al., 2020).

While moving to virtual programming may have its benefits, park agencies currently have a really low capacity due to poor financial/human resources (Office of the Auditor General of Ontario, 2020). 95% of provincial parks in Ontario have plans that are at least 20 years old, and 12 provincial

parks have no management plan at all (Office of the Auditor General of Ontario, 2020). Increasing virtual programming and promotion would require further investment and updating these plans to account for different needs post COVID-19. Increased funding due to the significant wellbeing effect of access to parks and protected areas is also recommended, especially in areas that have higher population densities.

In addition, a more standardized communication plan is needed for park agencies and individual parks within the same political jurisdictions, especially during a time of crisis. Pearson and Culver (2016) identify a communication strategy as *"a written reference document against which to judge process"*. It has several key components: communication objectives that are clear and measurable, relevant audiences across available channels, a timetable and plan of activities, communication risks and mitigation, and resources (both people and financial) (Pearson & Culver, 2016). Ideally, a communication strategy for an agency or individual park should be reviewed annually and planned according to the events of that particular year. Past performance indicators, such as social media metrics from Twitter, should be analyzed to determine successes and failures of strategies used prior (Pearson & Culver, 2016). The messages put out should be clear, honest and consistent. In addition, they should be tailored to the specific audience that is being targeted. Finally, statistics and case studies will help in increasing credibility among the people that are seeing the messages through various channels of communication. These channels can include, but are not limited to, media, lobbying, marketing, and events.

Another recommendation would be to work more closely with the health department to put out standardized messaging across all park agencies regarding health guidelines and important information pertaining to park visitors. This can lead to less confusion about new regulations and operational changes during a crisis.

6.4 Limitations

Although this study does provide new research on park agency crisis communication during the COVID-19 period, it does have its limitations. One would be that the sample should continue to be studied until the parks are all open once again to full capacity like they were in February 2020 at the start of the study. This would enable the data collected to cover all of the periods of the pandemic, and not just from February to November. It can be argued that this would provide a more representative sample of the messaging provided.

In addition, a sentiment analysis was not carried out on the tweets, which would provide more insight on the public's perception of the messaging. For example, the number of "Likes" or "Retweets" for each tweet were not observed. This can determine if the approach taken through this crisis was successful with the public and park visitors. In addition, responses to the park agency and individual parks' tweets were not recorded or studied. These responses will also provide more insight on whether or not the communication during this crisis was effective. Feedback to the messaging and measures taken during the pandemic could be studied in order to improve communication methods in the future.

6.5 Opportunities for Future Research

More research is needed on crisis communication in park agency organisations to further improve messaging. Crisis communication has been studied previously in relation to tourism and communication, but not specifically looking at park agency approaches, especially in Canada.

As previously mentioned, another opportunity for future research would be to conduct a sentiment analysis of the COVID-19 related tweets to see how park visitors reacted to the messaging provided by the agencies during the study period. This can help park management improve or maintain their communication practices during a crisis.

In addition to this, comparison analyses can be conducted to look at non COVID-19 related tweets before and during the pandemic to see if there was a change in the messaging, whether in frequency or content. A sentiment analysis can also be performed on these tweets to determine if there was a change in the public's feelings towards messaging not related to COVID-19.

There is also an opportunity to conduct the same study on all of the Canadian park agency organisations that have a social media presence. This can determine if there are regional differences in terms of content and frequency. This will give park management and the communication team a more comprehensive understanding of individual parks within each province and territory of Canada. It can also be done in the U.S., instead of just looking at the overarching National Park Service.

CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSIONS

Parks and protected areas are a very important part of Canadian lives, and this was shown to be true during the COVID-19 pandemic. Through the literature review conducted in this study, COVID-19 and its impact on parks and protected areas was better understood. This includes the health benefits associated with being in nature and how COVID-19 resulted in an increased interest in being outdoors. In addition, information about environmental communication, more broadly and specifically in the context of parks and protected areas, was examined. Media content was found to be the most focused on in this literature. Social media as a communication tool was also examined in relation to COVID-19 and park agency response. Through the use of NVivo and NCapture software, tweets by park agencies in Canada and the U.S. were studied and coded to determine how park agencies communicated about the pandemic with the public through this social media platform. Crisis communication was vital during this period, as park agencies kept people up to date about operational changes, closures, reopenings, and other important information regarding the pandemic. These agencies also attempted to provide alternatives, such as virtual education or events, to help the public cope through this difficult time. Upon completion of the study, it can be said that NVivo and NCapture software can be used to assess the content of park agency tweets and should be considered for other studies of the same nature. Through this program, tweets from any organization can be gathered and coded in order to create a comprehensive analysis of the messages. It allowed for the data to be gathered and organized in a timely manner. The study also has various contributions to the field and for practitioners.

New findings about Canadian and American park agency crisis communication during the COVID-19 pandemic have been examined in this study. It is the first known study to assess park agency response to COVID-19, and also contribute to the limited literature on use of social media by park agencies. The study is similar to other scholarly literature on the topic of social media communication by park agencies in that NVivo was used to gather and code data. However, the difference was that other studies examined the sentiment analysis of the tweets as well. Another difference in this study is that environmental communication literature usually focuses on U.S. and European issues. This study broadened that scope to include data and results regarding Canadian park agencies. Social media is increasingly used by park agencies to communicate with the public, and this study examined this communication during a crisis. The results add to the knowledge of environmental crisis communications departments in these agencies and reveals insights on how they dealt with the crisis through social media. It can be said that the promotion of virtual information, education and events

through Twitter should have been more of a priority during the pandemic. Parks and protected areas can continue to build capacity moving forward through more virtual programs and working more closely with other departments. It is recommended that future studies build on this to further inform these agencies of best communication practices during a crisis and how to continue building capacity moving forward in a post COVID-19 world.

REFERENCES

- Abrams, K.M, Leong, K., Melena, S., & Teel, T. (2020). Encouraging safe wildlife viewing in national parks: Effects of a communication campaign on visitors' behavior. *Environmental Communication*(14)2, 255-270. doi: 10.1080/17524032.2019.1649291
- Almeida, F., Faria, D., & Queiros, A. (2017). Strengths and Limitations of Qualitative and Quantitative Research Methods. *European Journal Of Education Studies*, 3(9), 369-387.
- Anderson, A. (2015). Reflections on environmental communication and the challenges of a new research agenda. *Environmental Communication*, 9(3), 379-383.
- Ashley, P. & Boyd, B. W. E. (2013). Quantitative and Qualitative Approaches to Research in Environmental Management. Australasian Journal of Environmental Management, 13(2).
 Battaglia, M. P. (2008). Nonprobability sampling. In P. J. Lavrakas (Ed.), Encyclopedia of survey research methods (pp. 524-525). Thousand Oaks, CA, USA: SAGE.
- Atkinson J., Chartier Y., Pessoa-Silva C.L., Jensen P., Li Y., Seto W.H. (2009). Natural ventilation for infection control in health-care settings. Annex C. Respiratory droplets. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organisation. Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK143281/.
- Baettig, M. B., Wild, M., & Imboden, D. M. (2007). A climate change index: Where climate change may be most prominent in the 21st century. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 34(1), 224. doi: 10.1029/2006GL028159
- Barbe, D., Pennington-Gray, L., & Schroeder, A. (2018). Destinations' response to terrorism on Twitter. *International Journal Of Tourism Cities*, 4(4), 495-512. doi: 10.1108/ijtc-04-2018-0027
- Barkhorn E. (2020). Rules for using the sidewalk during the coronavirus. *New York Times*. Available from: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/05/opinion/coronavirus-walkoutside.html?auth=login-google&referringSource=articleShare.

- Bell, J., Wilson, J. & Lui, G. 2008. Neighborhood greenness and 2-year changes in body mass index of children and youth. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine 35*(6): 547–553. Available at tinyurl.com/CCN-2013-R067E (author's draft)
- Bernard, H.R. (2011). *Research Methods in Anthropology: Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches*.5th edition, AltaMira Press.
- biodivcanada. (2020). 2020 Biodiversity Goals and Targets for Canada. Retrieved from https://biodivcanada.chm-cbd.net/2020-biodiversity-goals-and-targetscanada?lang=En&n=9B5793F6-1
- Blocken B, Malizia F, van Druenen T, Marchal T. (2020). Social distancing v2.0: during walking, running and cycling. Eindhoven, Netherlands: Eindhoven University of Technology. Available from: https://media.real.gr/filesystem/Multimedia/pdf/Social_Distancing_v20_White_Paper_id 38170.pdf.

Boyd, S. D. (2013). Urban green spaces and community participation: Geographies of health and community. *Dissertation Abstracts International Section A: Humanities and Social Sciences*, 74(6-A(E), No-Specified. Retrieved from http://gateway.proquest.com/openurl?url_ver=Z39.88-2004&rft_val_fmt=info:ofi/fmt:kev:mtx:dissertation&res_dat=xri:pqm&rft_dat=xri:pqdiss:3554435%5Cnhttp://ovidsp.ovid.com/ovidweb.cgi?T=JS&PAGE=reference& D=psyc10&NEWS=N&AN=2013-99230-368

- Boynton S. (2020). Metro Vancouver cities close outdoor sports areas as youth defy coronavirus measures. *Global News*. Available from: https://globalnews.ca/news/6714989/coronavirus- lower-mainland-sports-closure/.
- Bruns, A. & Moe, H. (2014). Structural Layers of Communication on Twitter. In Bruns, A, Mahrt, M, Weller, K, Burgess, J, & Puschmann, C (Eds.). *Twitter and society* (pp. 15-28). Peter Lang Publishing, United States of America,

- Bruns, A., & Stieglitz, S. (2014). Twitter data: What do they represent?. *it Information Technology*, 56(5). doi: 10.1515/itit-2014-1049
- Buckley, R., Brough, P., Hague, L., Chauvenet, A., Fleming, C., & Roche, E. et al. (2019). Economic value of protected areas via visitor mental health. *Nature Communications*, 10(1). Doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-12631-6
- Bui, V. (2020). COVID-19 is not an opportunity to roll back environmental regulations. *The Council Of Canadians*. Retrieved from https://canadians.org/analysis/covid-19-not-opportunity-roll-back-environmental-regulations
- Burrowes, K. (2020). Is COVID-19 Uncovering Park Inequities? National Recreation & Parks Association. Retrieved from https://www.nrpa.org/parks-recreation-magazine/2020/may/is-covid-19-uncovering-park-inequities/
- Canada, 2019. Parks Canada Attendance 2018-2019. Retrieved from https://www.pc.gc.ca/en/docs/pc/attend
- Canadian Association for Mental Health (2020). *Mental health and the COVID-19 pandemic*. Toronto, ON: CAMH. Available from: https://www.camh.ca/en/health-info/mental-health-and-covid-19.
- Canadian Parks Council. (2014). Connecting Canadians with Nature: An Investment in the wellbeing of our citizens. http://www.parks-parcs.ca/english/ConnectingCanadians-English_web.pdf
- Centers for Disease Control & Prevention. (2020). *Frequently Asked Questions*. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/faq.html
- Chan K. (2020). City of Richmond mandates one-way walking direction for popular park. *DailyHive*. Available from: https://dailyhive.com/vancouver/richmond-garry-point-park-walking-route.
- Chan, N.L. and Guillet, B.D. (2011). Investigation of social media marketing: how does the hotel industry in Hong Kong perform in marketing on social media websites? *Journal*

of Travel and Tourism Marketing, 28(1), pp. 345-368.

- Cheng, J. and Monroe, M. (2012). Connection to nature: children's affective attitude toward nature. *Environment and Behavior* 44(1): 31–49.
- City of Guelph. (2020). *Guelph acting on Provincial order to close all recreation amenities to slow spread of COVID-19, get people to stay home*. Available from: https://guelph.ca/2020/03/guelphacting-on-provincial-order-to-close-all-recreation-amenities-to- slow-spread-of-covid-19-getpeople-to-stay-home/.
- City of Vancouver. (2020). Affected city and park facilities and services during the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic. Vancouver, BC: City of Vancouver. Available from: https://vancouver.ca/home-property-development/coronavirus-whats-closed-affected-or-still-open.aspx.
- Colding, J., Gren, Å., & Barthel, S. (2020). The Incremental Demise of Urban Green Spaces. *Land*, *9*(5), 162. doi: 10.3390/land9050162
- Cooper, P. (2020). How to Use Social Media for Crisis Communications and Emergency Management. *Hootsuite*. Retrieved from https://blog.hootsuite.com/social-media-crisis-communication/
- Culnan, M., McHugh, P., & Zubillaga, J. (2010). How Large U.S. Companies Can Use Twitter and Other Social Media to Gain Business Value. *MIS Quarterly Executive*, *9*(4), 243-259.
- Damiano, A., & Allen Catellier, J. (2020). A Content Analysis of Coronavirus Tweets in the United States Just Prior to the Pandemic Declaration. *Cyberpsychology, Behavior, And Social Networking*, 23(12), 889-893. doi: 10.1089/cyber.2020.0425

Dearden, P., Rollins, R., Needham, M. (2015). Parks and Protected Areas. Oxford University Press.

Depoe, S. (2007). Environmental communication as nexus. *Environmental Communication*, 1(1), 1–4. doi: 10.1080/17524030701395871

Denzin, N. K. (1989). Interpretive interactionism. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.

- Desjardins S. (2020). Why the COVID-19 pandemic means being careful about public playgrounds. CBC Prince Edward Island. Available from: https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/prince-edward-island/pei-playgrounds-covid-19-1.5504188.
- de Melo, T., & Figueiredo, C. (2021). Comparing News Articles and Tweets About COVID-19 in Brazil: Sentiment Analysis and Topic Modeling Approach. *JMIR Public Health And Surveillance*, 7(2), e24585. doi: 10.2196/24585

Department of Conservation, Government of Canada. National Parks Act 1980 (1988).

Dhaliwal, T. (2021). COVID-19: Ipsos poll finds many pandemic-weary Canadians turning to nature for relief. *Global News*. Retrieved from https://globalnews.ca/news/7606570/covid-19-ipsos-poll-canadians-nature-outdoors-anxiety/

Dodge, Y. (2008). The Concise Encyclopedia of Statistics. Springer.

- Eagles, P. F. J. (2020). Personal Opinions on the Canadian Park Use Restrictions due to the COVID-19 Pandemic. 1–8.
- ECCC. (2016). *Canadian protected areas status report 2012-2015*. Gatineau, QC: Environment and Climate Change Canada.
- ECCC. (2019). *Canada's conserved areas*. Retrieved from https://www.canada.ca/en/environment-climate-change/services/environmental-indicators/conserved-areas.html
- Freeman, S., & Eykelbosh, A. (2020). COVID 19 and outdoor safety: Considerations for use of outdoor recreational spaces: 1–15.
- Gabriel, D. (2013). *Inductive and deductive approaches to research*. Retrieved from https://deborahgabriel.com/2013/03/17/inductive-and-deductive-approaches-to-research/

- Global News. (2020). Health experts say you can get out and enjoy fresh air, carefully, during COVID-19 pandemic. Retrieved from https://www.timminstoday.com/local-news/health experts-say-youcan-get-out-and-enjoy-fresh-air-carefully-during-covid-19-pandemic 2183521
- Gilmour M, Kovac A. (2020). COVID-19 taking a toll on Quebecers' mental health: psychologists. *CTV News Montreal*. Available from: https://montreal.ctvnews.ca/covid-19taking-a-toll-on-quebecers-mental-health-psychologists-1.4873609.
- Gladwell, V., Brown, D., Wood, C., Sandercock, G. and Barton, J. (2013). The great outdoors: how a green exercise environment can benefit all. *Extreme Physiology & Computer Redicine* 2:3. Available at tinyurl.com/CCN-2013-R058E.
- Global News. (2020). Health experts say you can get out and enjoy fresh air, carefully, during COVID-19 pandemic. Retrieved from https://www.timminstoday.com/local-news/health-experts-say-you-can-get-out-and-enjoy-fresh-air-carefully-during-covid-19-pandemic-2183521
- Gonzalez, J. (2020). As We Limit Outdoor Access, Consider the Impact on Underrepresented Communities. *Mother Jones*. Retrieved from https://www.motherjones.com/coronavirusupdates/2020/04/as-we-limit-outdoor-access-consider-the-impact-on-underrepresentedcommunities/
- Graham, M. W., Avery, E. J., & Park, S. (2015). The role of social media in local government crisis communications. *Public Relations Review*, *41*(3), 386–394.
- Greater London Authority. (2020). London parks and green spaces COVID-19 guidance. London, UK: London Assembly, Mayor of London. Available from: https://www.london.gov.uk/coronavirus/london-parks-and-green-spaces-covid-19guidance.
- Godfrey D. (2020). No COVID-19-related park closures. *Burnaby Now*. Available from: https://www.burnabynow.com/news/no-covid-19-related-park-closures-expected-in-

burnaby- 1.24107029.

Government of Canada, 2019. *Parks Canada Attendance 2018-2019*. Retrieved from https://www.pc.gc.ca/en/docs/pc/attend

Government of Ontario. Provincial Parks and Conservation Reserves Act (2006).

Guidry, J., Jin, Y., Orr, C., Messner, M., & Meganck, S. (2017). Ebola on Instagram and Twitter: How health organizations address the health crisis in their social media engagement. *Public Relations Review*, 43(3), 477-486. doi: 10.1016/j.pubrev.2017.04.009

- Halpenny, E. A., & Blye, C. J. (2017). North America N park agencies' evolving use of twitter: A content analysis Of 2014 And 2017 tweets. *Parks*, 23(2), 79–92. https://doi.org/10.2305/iucn.ch.2017.parks-23-2eh.en
- Hansen, A. (2011). Communication, media and environment: Towards reconnecting research on the production, content and social implications of environmental communication. *International Communication Gazette*, 73(1-2), 7-25.
- Hausmann, A., Toivonen, T., Slotow, R., Tenkanen, H., Moilanen, A., Heikinheimo, V., & Di Minin, E. (2018). Social Media Data Can Be Used to Understand Tourists' Preferences for Nature-Based Experiences in Protected Areas. *Conservation Letters*, 11(1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12343
- Hawkins A.J. (2020). There's no better time for cities to take space away from cars. New York, NY: *The Verge*. Available from: https://www.theverge.com/2020/3/23/21191325/cities-car-freecoronavirus-protected-bike-lanes-air-quality-social-distancing.
- Hays, S., Page, S.J. and Buhalis, D. (2013). Social media as a destination marketing tool: its use by national tourism organisations. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 16(3): 211–239.
 Doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2012.662215

Hinga, J. (2020). Effective Crisis Communication: Why is it Important? *Strathmore University Business School*. Retrieved from https://sbs.strathmore.edu/news/effective-crisis-communicationwhy-is-it-important/

Hockings et al. (2020). Editorial Essay: COVID-19 and Protected and Conserved Areas. IUCN.

- Holden, E. (2020). Trump dismantles environmental protections under cover of coronavirus. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/may/10/trump-environmental-blitzkrieg-coronavirus
- Hurk, A. (2013). Social media crisis communications: Preparing for, preventing, and surviving a public relations #fail. Indianapolis, IN: Que.
- Hollander, J., & Page, M. (2020). Community development and place attachment using an inductive social media approach. In R. Phillips, E. Trevan & P. Kraeger, Research Handbook on Community Development (pp. 361-381).
- Holliday, I. (2020). BC Parks wants you to enjoy nature responsibly during COVID-19 pandemic. CTV News. Retrieved from https://bc.ctvnews.ca/bc-parks-wants-you-toenjoy-nature-responsibly-during-covid-19-pandemic 1.4861990?cache=%3FclipId%3D373266
- International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN). (2008). *What Is a Protected Area?* Retrieved from <u>www.iucn.org/about/work/programmes/gpap_home/pas_gpap</u>
- International Union for Conservation of Nature. (2020). *Conserving Nature in a time of crisis: Protected Areas and COVID-19*. Retrieved from https://www.iucn.org/news/world-commissionprotected-areas/202005/conserving-nature-a-time-crisis-protected-areas-and-covid-19#_edn1
- Kaplan, R., & Kaplan, S. (1989). *The experience of nature: A psychological perspective*. Retrieved from <u>http://willsull.net/resources/270-Readings/ExpNature1to5.pdf</u>
- Khan, G. F., Yoon, H. Y., & Park, H. W. (2014). Social media communication strategies of government agencies: Twitter use in Korea and the USA. *Asian Journal of*

Communication, 24(1), 60–78. https://doi.org/10.1080/01292986.2013.851723

- Ketter, E. (2016). Destination image restoration on facebook: The case study of Nepal's Gurkha Earthquake. *Journal Of Hospitality And Tourism Management*, 28, 66-72. doi: 10.1016/j.jhtm.2016.02.003
- Kietzmann, J.H., Hermkens, K., McCarthy, I.P. and Silvestre, B.S. (2011). Social media? Get serious! Understanding the functional building blocks of social media. *Business Horizons, Vol.* 54(3), pp. 241-251.
- Kim, H., Jang, S., Kim, S., & Wan, A. (2018). Evaluating Sampling Methods for Content Analysis of Twitter Data. Social Media + Society, 4(2). doi: 10.1177/2056305118772836
- Kornhaber, S. (2020). The Inequality of Summer Leisure. *The Atlantic*. Retrieved from https://www.theatlantic.com/culture/archive/2020/06/inequality-summer-leisure-pandemic/613486/
- Kotyk A. (2020). All provincial parks in B.C. closed to stop spread of novel coronavirus. CTV News Vancouver. Available from: https://bc.ctvnews.ca/all-provincial-parks-in-b-c-closed-to-stopspread-of-novel-coronavirus-1.4888064.
- Kumar, A., Bezawada, R., Rishika, R., Janakiraman, R., & Kannan, P. (2016). From Social to Sale: The Effects of Firm-Generated Content in Social Media on Customer Behavior. *Journal Of Marketing*, 80(1), 7-25. doi: 10.1509/jm.14.0249
- Larsen, D.L. (2011). *Meaningful interpretation: how to connect hearts and minds to places, objects, and other resources.* 2nd ed. Fort Washington: Eastern National.
- Lemieux, C. J., Doherty, S., Eagles, P. F. J., Groulx, M. W., Hvenegaard, G. T., Gould, J., Nisbett, E., & Romagosa Casals, F. (2016). Policy and Management Recommendations Informed by the Health Benefits of Visitor Experiences in Alberta's Protected Areas. *Journal of Park and Recreation Administration*, 34(1), 24-52. https://doi.org/10.18666/jpra-2016-v34-i1-6800

- Lemieux, C.J., Eagles, P., Slocombe, S., & Doherty, S. (2012). Human health and well-being motivations and benefits associated with protected area experiences: An opportunity for transforming policy and management in Canada. *Parks*, 18(1), 71-85.
- Leung, D., Law, R., van Hoof, H., & Buhalis, D. (2013). Social Media in Tourism and Hospitality: A Literature Review. *Journal of Travel and Tourism Marketing*, 30(1–2), 3–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10548408.2013.750919</u>
- Leung, Y., Spenceley, A., Hvenegaard, G., Buckley, R., & Groves, C. (2018). *Tourism and visitor management in protected areas*. Gland, Switzerland: IUCN.
- Liu, L. (2016). Using Generic Inductive Approach in Qualitative Educational Research: A Case Study Analysis. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 5(2). p. 129-135.
- Lufkin, B. (2020). What outdoor space tells us about inequality. *BBC*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.com/worklife/article/20200617-the-luxury-and-privilege-of-a-balconyor-yard-during-covid
- MacKay, K., Barbe, D., Van Winkle, C. M., & Halpenny, E. (2017). Social media activity in a festival context: temporal and content analysis. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 29(2), 669–689. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2015-0618
- MacKay, K., Van Winkle, C., & Halpenny, E., (2019). Active vs Passive Social Media Use, Attendee Engagement, and Festival Loyalty. *Travel and Tourism Research Association: Advancing Tourism Research Globally*. https://scholarworks.umass.edu/ttra/2019/research_papers/3
- Mahrt, M., Weller, K. & Peters, I. (2014). Twitter in scholarly communication. *Twitter and society* (pp. 399-410). New York, NY: Peter Lang Publishing.
- Maller, C., Townsend, M., Pryor, A., Brown, P. & St Leger, S. 2005. Healthy nature healthy people: 'contact with nature' as an upstream health promotion intervention for populations. *Health Promotion International 21*(1): 45–54.

- Manning, J. (2014). Social media, definition and classes of. In K. Harvey (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of social media and politics* (pp. 1158-1162). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- McIntosh, E. (2020). Here's every environmental protection in Canada that has been suspended, delayed and cancelled during COVID-19. *Canada's National Observer*. Retrieved from https://www.nationalobserver.com/2020/06/03/news/heres-every-environmental-protectio n-canada-has-been-suspended-delayed-and-cancelled
- Merriam-Webster. (2020). Retrieved from https://www.merriam webster.com/dictionary/social%20media
- Mizrachi, I., & Fuchs, G. (2016). Should we cancel? An examination of risk handling in travel social media before visiting ebola-free destinations. *Journal Of Hospitality And Tourism Management*, 28, 59-65. doi: 10.1016/j.jhtm.2016.01.009
- Moore, E.O. (1981). A prison environment's effect on health care service demands. *Journal of Environmental Systems 11*: 17–34.
- Moorhead, S., Hazlett, D., Harrison, L., Carroll, J., Irwin, A., & Hoving, C. (2013). A New Dimension of Health Care: Systematic Review of the Uses, Benefits, and Limitations of Social Media for Health Communication. *Journal Of Medical Internet Research*, 15(4), e85. doi: 10.2196/jmir.1933
- Morita, E., Fukuda, S., Nagano, J., Hamajima, N., Yamamoto, H., Nakashima, T., Ohira, H. and Shirakawa, T. (2007). Psychological effects of forest environments on healthy adults: Shinrin-yoku (forest-air bathing, walking) as a possible method of stress reduction. *Public Health 121*(1): 54–63.
- National Park Service. (2016). *Foundations of 21st century interpretation: 2017 version*. Retrieved from http://idp.eppley.org/News/newslist.

National Park Service. (2020). *Office of Communications*. Retrieved from https://www.nps.gov/orgs/1207/index.htm

- National Recreation and Park Association. (2012). Using Social Media Marketing to Promote Physical Activity and Health and Wellness in Parks. Ashburn, VA: National Recreation and Park Association. Retrieved from https://www.nrpa.org/contentassets/f768428a39aa4035ae55b2aaff372617/social-media.pdf
- Nature Conservancy of Canada. (2021). *For pandemic-weary Canadians, nature is a relief.* Retrieved from https://www.natureconservancy.ca/en/who-we-are/news-room/news-releases/for-pandemic-weary-canadians.html
- Ngai, E., Tao, S., & Moon, K. (2015). Social media research: theories, constructs, and conceptual frameworks. *International Journal of Information Management*, 35(1), 33e44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ijinfomgt.2014.09.004.
- NRPA. (2019). NRPA Park and Recreation Marketing and Communications Report. Retrieved from https://www.nrpa.org/contentassets/5f355a25534941a6b8421035109bc4bd/marketing-surveyreport.pdf
- Nisbet, E., Zelenski, J. & Murphy, S. 2011. Happiness is in our nature: exploring nature relatedness as a contributor to subjective well-being. *Journal of Happiness Studies 12*(2): 303–322.
- Ontario Parks. (2019). Parks statistics/statistiques parcs.

Ontario Parks. (2020). COVID-10. Retrieved from https://www.ontarioparks.com/covid19.

- Ontario Parks. (2020). Fall Colours at Ontario Parks. Retrieved from https://www.ontarioparks.com/fallcolour
- Park, B., Tsunetsugu, Y., Kasetani, T., Morikawa, T., Kagawa, T. & Miyazaki, Y. (2009).
 Physiological effects of forest recreation in a young conifer forest in Hinokage Town,
 Japan. *Silva Fennica* 43(2): 291–301. Available at tinyurl.com/CCN-2013-R055E.

- Park, D., Kim, W., & Choi, S. (2018). Application of social media analytics in tourism crisis communication. *Current Issues In Tourism*, 22(15), 1810-1824. doi: 10.1080/13683500.2018.1504900
- Park, J., Cha, M., Kim, H., & Jeong, J. (2012). Managing bad news in social media: A case study on Domino's pizza crisis (Paper presented at the ICWSM, Dublin).
- Parks Canada. (2020). Temporary closure of Parks Canada places. Gatineau, QC: Parks Canada National Office. Available from: https://www.pc.gc.ca/en/voyage-travel/securite-safety/covid-19info/covid-19-faq.
- Parsons, R. (1991). The potential influences of environmental perception on human health. Journal of Environmental Psychology 11: 1–23.
- Paterson, J., Devine, B., & Mordecai, G. (2020). Rolling back Canadian environmental regulations during coronavirus is short-sighted. *The Conversation*. Retrieved from https://theconversation.com/rolling-back-canadian-environmental-regulations-duringcoronavirus-is-short-sighted-139636
- Pawson, C. (2020). Metro Vancouver's regional parks see surge in visits in April. CBC. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/metro-vancouver-s-regionalparks-see-surge-in-visits-in-april-1.5592103
- Pearson, V., & Culver, C. (2016). Writing a Communications Strategy. Presentation, University of Oxford.
- Perley, L. (2020). Provincial parks see more New Brunswick visitors than years past. CBC. Retrieved from https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/new-brunswick/new-brunswick-parks-seeincrease-in-new-brunswicker-visits-1.5678498
- Picazo-Vela, S., Gutiérrez-Martínez, I., & Luna-Reyes, L. (2012). Understanding risks, benefits, and strategic alternatives of social media applications in the public sector. Government *Information Quarterly*, 29(4), 504-511. doi: 10.1016/j.giq.2012.07.002

- Pleasant, A., Good, J., Shanahan, J., & Cohen, B. (2002). The literature of environmental communication. *Public Understanding of Science*, 11 (2), 197 – 205. doi: 10.1088/0963-6625/11/2/306
- Pohl, S., Borrie, T. & Patterson, M. 2000. Wilderness and everyday life: A documentation of the connection between wilderness recreation and women's everyday lives. *Journal of Leisure Research 32*(4): 415–434. Available at tinyurl.com/CCN-2013-R132E.
- Pretty, J., Peacock, J., Sellens, M. & Griffin, M. (2005). The mental and physical health outcomes of green exercise. *International Journal of Environmental Health Research* 15(5): 319–337.
- Public Health England. (2014). Impact of mass gatherings on an influenza pandemic scientific evidence base review. London, UK: Commissioned by the Department of Health and produced by Public Health England. Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file /316200/Mass_Gatherings_evidence_Review.pdf
- QSR International. (2020). Retrieved 13 August 2020, from https://www.qsrinternational.com/nvivo-qualitative-data-analysis-software/about/nvivo
- Rahman, M. (2016). The Advantages and Disadvantages of Using Qualitative and Quantitative
 Approaches and Methods in Language "Testing and Assessment" Research: A Literature
 Review. *Journal Of Education And Learning*, 6(1), 102. doi: 10.5539/jel.v6n1p102
- Reining, C., Lemieux, C.J., & Doherty, S.T. (2021). Linking restorative human health outcomes to protected area ecosystem diversity and integrity. *Journal of Environmental Planning and Management*. doi: 10.1080/09640568.2020.1857227
- Rice, W., Mateer, T., Reigner, N., Newman, P., Lawhon, B., & Taff, B. (2020). Changes in recreational behaviors of outdoor enthusiasts during the COVID-19 pandemic: analysis across urban and rural communities. *Journal Of Urban Ecology*, 6(1). doi: 10.1093/jue/juaa020

- Rice, W. L., Meyer, C., Lawhon, B., Taff, B. D., Mateer, T., Reigner, N. & Newman, P. (2020). The COVID-19 pandemic is changing the way people recreate outdoors: Preliminary report on a national survey of outdoor enthusiasts amid the COVID-19 pandemic.
 Pennsylvania State University, Leave No Trace.
- Rogoff, B., Callanan, M., Gutierrez, K.D. & Erickson, F. (2016). The organization of informal learning. *Rev Res Educ(40)*. 356-401.
- Roshan, M., Warren, M., & Carr, R. (2016). Understanding the use of social media by organisations for crisis communication. *Computers in Human Behavior(63)*. p. 350–361. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2016.05.016
- Rutsaert, P., Regan, Á., Pieniak, Z., McConnon, Á., Moss, A., Wall, P., & Verbeke, W. (2013).
 The use of social media in food risk and benefit communication. *Trends In Food Science* & *Technology*, 30(1), 84-91. doi: 10.1016/j.tifs.2012.10.006
- Saldana, J. (2011). Understanding qualitative research. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Saunders, M., Lewis, P. & Thornhill, A. (2012). *Research Methods for Business Students*. 6th edition, Pearson Education Limited.
- Saxton, G., Niyirora, J., Guo, C., & Waters, R. (2015). #AdvocatingForChange: The Strategic Use of Hashtags in Social Media Advocacy. *Advances In Social Work*, 16(1), 154-169. doi: 10.18060/17952
- Schäfer, M. S., & Schlichting, I. (2014). Media representations of climate change: A meta-analysis of the research field. *Environmental Communication: A Journal of Nature and Culture*, 8 (2), 142 – 160. doi: 10.1080/17524032.2014.914050
- Schroeder, A., Pennington-Gray, L., Donohoe, H., & Kiousis, S. (2013). Using Social Media in Times of Crisis. *Journal of Travel and Tourism Marketing*, 30(1–2), 126–143. https://doi.org/10.1080/10548408.2013.751271

- Sequeira, A., Alozie, A., Fasteau, M., Lopez, A., Sy, J., & Turner, K. et al. (2020). Transitioning to virtual programming amidst COVID-19 outbreak. *Counselling Psychology Quarterly*, 1-16. doi: 10.1080/09515070.2020.1777940
- Sharifi, A., & Khavarian-Garmsir, A. (2020). The COVID-19 pandemic: Impacts on cities and major lessons for urban planning, design, and management. *Science Of The Total Environment*, 749, 142391. doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.142391
- Shiu E.Y.C., Leung N.H.L., & Cowling B.J. (2019). Controversy around airborne versus droplet transmission of respiratory viruses: implication for infection prevention. *Curr Opin Infect Dis.* 32(4):372-9. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1097/qco.00000000000563.
- Smith, A. (2012). Nearly half of American adults are smartphone owners. Retrieved from http://pewinternet.org/Reports/2012/Smartphone-Update- 2012/Findings.aspx
- Statista. (2021). COVID 19 Cumulative Cases by Date of Symptom Onset Canada. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/statistics/1107094/covid19-cumulative-cases-by-date-of-symptom-onset-canada/
- Statista. (2021). Number of cumulative cases of coronavirus (COVID-19) in the United States from January 20, 2020 to March 24, 2021, by day. Retrieved from https://www.statista.com/statistics/1103185/cumulative-coronavirus-covid19-cases-number-usby-day/
- Stern, M.J. & Powell, R.B. (2013). What leads to better visitor outcomes in live interpretation? J Interpret Res(18). 9-43.
- Strathcona County. (2020). COVID-19 Novel Coronavirus. Sherwood Park, AB: County of Strathcona. Available from: https://www.strathcona.ca/council-county/news/covid19/.
- Sutton, J., Palen, L., & Shklovski, I. (2008). Backchannels on the front lines: Emergent uses of social media in the 2007 Southern California wildfires. Retrieved from http://www.cs.colorado.edu/~palen/Papers/iscram08/ BackchannelsISCRAM08.pdf

- Tan, M. L., Prasanna, R., Stock, K., Hudson-Doyle, E., Leonard, G., & Johnston, D. (2017). Mobile applications in crisis informatics literature: A systematic review. *International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction*, 24, 297–311.
- Tenkanen, H., Di Minin, E., Heikinheimo, V., Hausmann, A., Herbst, M., Kajala, L., & Toivonen, T. (2017). Instagram, Flickr, or Twitter: Assessing the usability of social media data for visitor monitoring in protected areas. *Scientific Reports*, 7(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-017-18007-4

Toronto Zoo. (2021). Toronto Zoo | Zoo to You. Retrieved from https://www.torontozoo.com/zootoyou

- Tran, T., & Bar-Tur, Y. (2020). Social Media in Government: Benefits, Challenges, and How it's Used. *Hootsuite*. Retrieved from https://blog.hootsuite.com/social-media-government/
- Twitter. (2021). Health Canada & PHAC. Retrieved from https://twitter.com/GovCanHealth?ref_src=twsrc%5Egoogle%7Ctwcamp%5Eserp%7Ctwgr%5 Eauthor
- Ulrich, R. (1984). View through a window may influence recovery from surgery. *Science* 224: 420–421. Available at tinyurl.com/ CCN-2013-R044E.
- UNESCO. (2020). Retrieved from https://en.unesco.org/covid19/cultureresponse/monitoring-world-heritage-site-closures
- University of Waterloo. (2016). *How Are Canadians Really Doing? The 2016 CIW National Report*. Waterloo: University of Waterloo. Retrieved from https://uwaterloo.ca/canadian-indexwellbeing/sites/ca.canadian-index-wellbeing/files/uploads/files/c011676-nationalreportciw_final-s.pdf
- Velavan, T., & Meyer, C. (2020). The COVID-19 epidemic. Tropical Medicine & International Health, 25(3), 278-280. doi: 10.1111/tmi.13383

- Venter, Z. S., Barton, D. N., Gundersen, V., Figari, H., & Nowell, M. (2020). Urban nature in a time of crisis: recreational use of green space increases during the COVID-19 outbreak in Oslo, Norway. *Environmental Research Letters* (15)10.
- Waithaka, J., Dudley, N., Álvarez, M., Arguedas Mora, S., Chapman, S., & Figgis, P. et al. (2021). Impacts of COVID-19 on protected and conserved areas: a global overview and regional perspectives. *PARKS*(27), 41-56. doi: 10.2305/iucn.ch.2021.parks-27-sijw.en
- Waller, S. (2010). Social Media for Public Parks and Recreation Organizations: Bridging the Communication Gap. *PA TIMES Online*. Retrieved from https://patimes.org/social-media-forpublic-parks-and-recreation-organizations-bridging-the-communicationgap/#:~:text=The% 20use% 20of% 20social% 20media% 20makes% 20business% 20personal% 20ag ain% 2C% 20catalyzes, benefit% 20greatly% 20from% 20its% 20use.
- Walker A. (2020). In the coronavirus crisis, who gets to be outside? Los Angeles, CA: Vox Media. Available from: https://www.curbed.com/2020/3/27/21191714/coronaviruspublic-spaces- parks-hiking-trails.
- Wang, J. (2020). COVID-19 outbreaks show why cities need to invest in green spaces, psychologist says. UChicago News. Retrieved from https://news.uchicago.edu/story/whytime-outdoors-crucial-your-health-even-during-coronavirus-pandemic
- Wang, Y., Hao, H., & Platt, L. (2021). Examining risk and crisis communications of government agencies and stakeholders during early-stages of COVID-19 on Twitter. *Computers In Human Behavior*, 114, 106568. doi: 10.1016/j.chb.2020.106568
- Wang, Z., & Ye, X. (2018). Social media analytics for natural disaster management. International Journal of Geographical Information Science, 32(1), 49–72.
- Watkins, T., Miller-Rushing A.J., Nelson, S.J. (2018). Science in Places of Grandeur: Communication and Engagement in National Parks. Integrative and Comparative Biology(58)1. 67–76. doi: https://doi.org/10.1093/icb/icy025
- Webb, H., & Jirotka, M. (2017). The Ethical Challenges of Publishing Twitter Data for Research Dissemination. In WebSci '17: Proceedings of the 2017 ACM on Web Science Conference (pp. 339-348). WEBSCI.
- Weinstein, N., Przybylski, A. & Ryan, R. 2009. Can nature make us more caring? Effects of immersion in nature on intrinsic aspirations and generosity. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin (35)*: 1315–1329.
- Wood, S. A., Guerry, A. D., Silver, J. M., & Lacayo, M. (2013). Using social media to quantify nature-based tourism and recreation. *Scientific Reports*(3). https://doi.org/10.1038/srep02976
- World Health Organisation. 1946. *Health Definition*. Retrieved from www.who.int/about/governance/en/.
- World Health Organisation. (2020). WHO Manifesto for a Healthy Recovery from COVID 19. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/news-room/feature-stories/detail/who-manifesto-for-ahealthy-recovery-from-covid-19
- World Resources Institute. (2020). *Coronavirus Nature-Based Solutions Economic Recovery*. Retrieved from https://www.wri.org/news/coronavirus-nature-based-solutions-economic-recovery
- Wu, Y., Chen, C., & Chan, Y. (2020). The outbreak of COVID-19. *Journal Of The Chinese Medical Association*, 83(3), 217-220. doi: 10.1097/jcma.00000000000270
- Xiang, Z., & Gretzel, U. (2010). Role of social media in online travel information search. *Tourism Management*, 31(2), 179–188. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2009.02.016
- Zerbe, K. J. (2020). Pandemic fatigue: Facing the body's inexorable demands in the time of Covid-19. *Journal of the American Psychoanalytic Association*, 68(3), 475-478.
- Zu, Z., Jiang, M., Xu, P., Chen, W., Ni, Q., Lu, G., & Zhang, L. (2020). Coronavirus Disease
 2019 (COVID-19): A Perspective from China. *Radiology*, 296(2), E15-E25. doi:
 10.1148/radiol.2020200490